Olga A. Simakova Robert J. Davis Dmitry Yu. Murzin

Biomass Processing over Gold Catalysts



SpringerBriefs in Molecular Science

For further volumes: http://www.springer.com/series/8898 Olga A. Simakova · Robert J. Davis Dmitry Yu. Murzin

Biomass Processing over Gold Catalysts



Olga A. Simakova School of Chemical and Biomolecular Engineering Georgia Institute of Technology Atlanta, GA USA

Robert J. Davis Department of Chemical Engineering University of Virginia Charlottesville, VA USA Dmitry Yu. Murzin Laboratory of Industrial Chemistry and Reaction Engineering Åbo Akademi University Turku Finland

ISSN 2191-5407 ISSN 2191-5415 (electronic) ISBN 978-3-319-00905-6 ISBN 978-3-319-00906-3 (eBook) DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-00906-3 Springer Cham Heidelberg New York Dordrecht London

Library of Congress Control Number: 2013942481

© The Author(s) 2013

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed. Exempted from this legal reservation are brief excerpts in connection with reviews or scholarly analysis or material supplied specifically for the purpose of being entered and executed on a computer system, for exclusive use by the purchaser of the work. Duplication of this publication or parts thereof is permitted only under the provisions of the Copyright Law of the Publisher's location, in its current version, and permission for use must always be obtained from Springer. Permissions for use may be obtained through RightsLink at the Copyright Clearance Center. Violations are liable to prosecution under the respective Copyright Law.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

While the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication, neither the authors nor the editors nor the publisher can accept any legal responsibility for any errors or omissions that may be made. The publisher makes no warranty, express or implied, with respect to the material contained herein.

Printed on acid-free paper

Springer is part of Springer Science+Business Media (www.springer.com)

Preface

Gold catalysts have been proven to possess a unique set of catalytic properties for a variety of reactions. The consequent interest in catalysis by gold has resulted in extensive research activity in this area. Biomass is a renewable and rich source of chemicals. New methods of biomass valorization involve catalytic transformations of biomass-derived compounds, and gold catalysts have been shown to be promising catalysts for the diverse reactions needed.

This book describes in brief the nature of the gold catalytic properties. The major part of the work covers various transformations of biomass-derived chemicals, including selective oxidation, hydrogenation, isomerization, acetalization, and amination reactions. The superior performance of gold catalysts discovered in the past 7 years is discussed in detail.

Contents

1	Intr	oductio	on	1
	1.1	Introd	uction	1
	1.2	Bioma	ass-Derived Compounds	2
		1.2.1	Sugar-Derived Chemicals.	3
		1.2.2	Extractives and Their Derivatives.	4
	1.3	Gold (Catalysts	6
	Refe	erences	·····	7
2	Sele	ctive O	exidation/Dehydrogenation Reactions	11
	2.1	Prima	ry Alcohol and Aldehyde Oxidation	11
		2.1.1	Ethanol Oxidation	11
		2.1.2	5-Hydroxymethyl-2-Furfural Oxidation.	14
		2.1.3	Selective Oxidation of Sugars	16
	2.2	Secon	dary Alcohols Oxidation.	20
	2.3	Polyal	lcohol Oxidation	22
		2.3.1	Role of Base	25
		2.3.2	Gold Particle Size Effect	25
		2.3.3	Bimetallic Catalysts	25
		2.3.4	Support Effect.	26
		2.3.5	Kinetic Observations and the Reaction Mechanism.	28
	Refe	erences		29
3	Ace	talizati	on	33
	Refe	erences		33
4	N-A	lkvlati	on	35
	Refe	erences		37
5	Sele	ctive H	vdrogenation Reactions	39
	Refe	erences	• •	40
6	Dou	ble Bo	nd Oxidation Reactions.	41
	Refe	erences		42

7	Isomerization Reactions	43
	7.1 Isomerization of Linoleic Acid.	43
	7.2 Isomerization of α-Pinene	43
	References	45
8	Gold Catalysts Stability	47 49
9	Summary	51
In	dex	53

Chapter 1 Introduction

1.1 Introduction

Development of new technologies to supplement fossil resources led to a growing interest in the utilization of alternative processing routes. Biomass is a rich renewable feedstock for fine chemicals, polymers, and a variety of commodities that can potentially replace petroleum-derived chemicals. Carbohydrates, lignin, vegetable oils, and many other substances extracted from biomass are promising building blocks for valuable chemicals. Some of these important renewables are found in the waste of factories such as corn, pulp, and paper mills. Indeed, it was stated a decade ago that the use of biorenewable feedstocks will provide for the sustainable development of the chemical industry [1–3]. Already, a number of biorefineries are operating to convert biomass into diverse valuable chemicals.

Catalytic conversion of biomass, which reduces use of toxic chemicals, is one of the important approaches to improve profitability of biorefineries and biomass transformation opportunities have been reviewed some years ago [4–7]. Routes of catalytic transformations include basic chemical reactions such as selective oxidation, hydrogenation and isomerization, which can be performed using gold catalysts.

Utilization of gold catalysts for biomass conversion is a promising direction, since high-value chemicals can be produced in many of the reactions in which gold demonstrated outstanding activity and selectivity. Currently, there are many examples of successful application of gold in the catalytic conversion of biomassderived compounds. In this review, we will focus on some of the gold-catalyzed transformations of renewable molecules into value-added chemicals reported in the last 7 years.

1.2 Biomass-Derived Compounds

Renewable feedstock derived from biomass is a rich source for chemical synthesis. Selected in this overview are biomass-derived compounds that are available for transformation over gold catalysts into value-added chemicals. An overview of the reaction pathways is summarized on Scheme 1.1.



Scheme 1.1 Different catalytic routes for the biomass-derived compounds transformation over gold-based catalysts

1.2.1 Sugar-Derived Chemicals

The main components of woody biomass are cellulose (40–50 %), lignin (16– 33 %), hemicelluloses (15–30 %), and extractives (1–10 %) [5]. Cellulose is a linear polymer containing up to 10,000 units of D-glucopyranose connected by glycosidic ether bonds. Hemicelluloses have a more heterogeneous structure than cellulose. The depolymerization of cellulose and hemicelluloses via hydrolysis results in the cleavage of the glycosidic bonds and formation of simple sugars [8–14]. The main units are five-carbon sugars (xylose and arabinose) and six-carbon sugars (galactose, glucose, and mannose). These carbohydrates obtained from wood are valuable raw material for active compounds and intermediates for pharmaceuticals, food additives, cleaning agents, and others [5].

Although selective oxidation of sugars other than D-glucose has been investigated less intensively, L-arabinose and D-galactose obtained by hydrolysis of hemicelluloses (i.e., arabinogalactans), which appear in large amounts in larch species [13], can be selectively oxidized to arabinonic and galactonic acids, respectively. These aldonic acids are valuable in different industrial applications, for example, in the food industry, cosmetics, and medicine [15]. D-Galactose is another product of hydrolysis of arabinogalactans [13], which can be oxidized in a similar fashion.

Maltose and lactose are available in large amounts from renewable feedstocks, and their oxidation products are also of great interest for industrial applications. For example, lactobionic acid obtained from lactose is used as a complexing agent or as a component in organ transplantation preservation fluids and in anti-aging products. Therefore, oxidation of these sugars was studied more extensively [16–20].

Biomass-derived sugars and their derivatives are important organic platform molecules. Agricultural waste is an attractive feedstock for bioethanol production because lignocellulosic substances are both renewable and abundant. Efficient pre-treatment for total delignification of lignocellulosics increases the concentration of fermentable sugars. Another way to make a process more cost effective is to develop novel fermentation technologies [21]. Selective oxidation of bioethanol/ ethanol results in the formation of various valuable products, such as acetalde-hyde, 1,1-diethoxyethane, acetic acid, and ethyl acetate. Acetic acid is a commodity used in many chemical syntheses including vinyl acetate production for further manufacturing of polyvinyl acetate.

Conversion of fructose and glucose to the potential platform molecule 5-hydroxymethyl-2-furfural (HMF) was successfully performed with high selectivity and sugar conversion [22–24]. HMF is the key molecule in the synthesis of several derivatives utilized in pharmaceuticals, antifugals, and polymers production. For example, HMF can be oxidized to 2,5-furandicarboxylic acid (FDCA), which is a possible replacement monomer for terephthalic acid utilized in production of polyethylene terephthalate (PET), the latter being the third most-produced polymer in the world [25].

Succinic acid (SA), which is currently produced by hydrogenation of maleic anhydride, could also be produced by fermentation of glucose. SA is considered to

be one of the 30 most promising biomass-derived products [26]. Selective hydrogenation of succinic ester, anhydride (SAN), and acid lead to the formation of γ -butyrolactone (GBL), 1,4-butanediol (BD), and tetrahydrofuran (THF), valuable as solvents or as a starting material for polymers, such as polyurethanes. In particular, GBL is an alternative to many chloro-containing solvents and is a starting material for pyrrolidone and pyrrolidone-derivatives synthesis, which in turn are widely used as industrial solvents, polymer building blocks, and intermediates for pharmaceuticals.

1.2.2 Extractives and Their Derivatives

1.2.2.1 Lignans

Lignans are a group of natural phenolic compounds found in different parts of plants, such as woody parts, roots, leaves, stems, seeds, flowers, and fruits. Coniferous trees contain a large number of different lignans in unconjugated form. The type and amount of lignan depend on the species and part of the tree. For example, Norway spruce (*Picea abies*) knots contain large amounts of lignans, among which hydroxymatairesinol (HMR) (4-[hydroxy94-hydroxy-3-methoxyphenyl)methyl]-3-(4-hydroxy-3-methoxybenzyl)dihydro-2(3H)-furanone) [27–29] is the most abundant one. Lignan HMR, constituting 65–85 wt.% of the total lignans, occurs in unconjugated free form [30], simplifying the isolation process.

Lignans were shown to provide benefits for human health. A lignan-rich diet, for example, decreases the risk for various cancers and cardiovascular diseases [31]. In addition to anticarcinogenic effects, lignans are proven to have antioxidative effects [32–34]. Evaluation of lignan's radical and superoxide scavenging activities have shown that lignan oxomatairesinol (oxoMAT) exhibits the highest superoxide scavenging activity. Therefore, lignan oxoMAT or its derivatives, due to their antioxidative activity [35] and UV-protection properties [36], can be applied for cosmetic and pharmaceutical uses (skin- and hair-care products), as well as color-retaining agents for the textile industry. However, oxoMAT cannot be extracted in considerable amounts from woody biomass, while it could be synthesized by selective oxidative dehydrogenation of HMR.

1.2.2.2 Fatty Acids

Tall oil is the by-product from the kraft pulping process. Crude tall oil (CTO) contains mainly fatty acids and resin acids, as well as sterols. Vacuum distillation of CTO produces the following products: tall oil fatty acids (TOFA) (16–30 %), tall oil resin (25–35 %), distilled tall oil (6–10 %), light oil (10–12 %), and pitch (20– 30 %) [37]. The obtained from CTO fraction of TOFA contains fatty acids (C₆– C₂₀), where the main one is linoleic acid. Linoleic acid is an unsaturated fatty acid. It is abundant in vegetable oils comprising safflower, grape seed, poppy seed, and sunflower oil. Linoleic acid (C18:2) has two double bonds located on carbons 9 and 12, both in *cis* configuration, and can be isomerized through double bond migration to conjugated linoleic acids (see Scheme 4.2). These isomers are well-known for their strong anticarcinogenic effect discovered in 1987 by Pariza and coworkers [38], as well as reducing body fat activity [39]. Health benefits are attributed to the presence of 9-*cis*,11-*trans* and the 10-*trans*,12-*cis* isomers [40–42].

Biodiesel manufacturing that utilizes transesterification of oils from biosustainable sources (mainly, rape-seed, and sunflower) produces large amount of glycerol as a by-product. For example, for each 9 kg of biodiesel produced, 1 kg of crude glycerol is formed as a side product according to data reported in [43]. At the same time, glycerol is an attractive multifunctional reactant for the production of a large number of valuable compounds. Many glycerol oxidation products are valuable intermediates for fine chemicals production.

Acetalization of glycerol with formaldehyde is another approach to convert glycerol into a more valuable substance. The product of this reaction, glycerol formal, has a wide application as a low-toxic solution for various injectable preparations, for binders and composites, in the synthesis of insecticides, in the formulation of water-based inks, and many others.

1.2.2.3 Resins

Naturally occurring styrene is a resin, which can be isolated from the Turkish tree, the Oriental sweetgum (*Liquidambar orientalis*). Styrene is a feedstock for various synthetic polymers, such as polystyrene, styrene-butadiene (SBR) rubber, styrene-butadiene latex. Epoxidation of styrene produces styrene oxide, which is used as a reactive plasticizer, a diluent for epoxy resins, and in the production of phenethyl alcohol and styrene glycol.

Turpentine is a fluid obtained by distillation of softwood tree resin. It is composed mainly of terpenes: α -pinene, β -pinene, and 3-carene depending on the tree species [44]. Isomerization of α -pinene to camphene is the first step in the industrial synthesis of camphor. The product is currently applied as a plasticizer for nitrocellulose, an antimicrobial substance, a flavoring in culinary preparations, and an active component in medical treatment.

Selective oxidation of α -pinene that is readily available from coniferous trees is of industrial interest. This process transforms inexpensive biomass-derived compounds into such chemicals as verbenol, verbenone, and α -pinene oxide, which are valuable in fine chemicals synthesis to produce flavors, fragrances, etc. [45].

Terpenes, which are extracted from biomass, are inexpensive renewable raw materials that have biological activity and are widely used in the development of new medicines. Likewise, the amination of alcohols to form complicated amines is of great importance in organic synthesis, granting access to valuable alkyl amines that are widely used as pharmacophores in numerous biologically active compounds, dyes, agrochemicals, and functionalized materials. Myrtenol (6,6-dimethylbicyclo[3.1.1]hept-2-en-2-yl)methanol) and carveol (2-methyl-5-(1-methylethenyl)-2-cyclohexen-1-ol) are naturally occurring terpenes with primary and secondary alcohol groups, respectively. Amination of these alcohols results in the formation of building blocks for pharmaceuticals.

1.3 Gold Catalysts

Gold was generally regarded as an inert metal until the report of Haruta and coworkers, who first demonstrated catalytic activity of supported gold catalysts in lowtemperature CO oxidation [46]. Remarkable activity of nanosized gold particles in oxygen-atom transfer reactions was further demonstrated in numerous selective oxidation reactions involving a variety of organic molecules, such as alcohols and aldehydes [47, 48], alkanes [49], olefins [50, 51], and polyfunctional alcohols [52-54]. The main advantage of gold-based catalysts is the utilization of molecular oxygen or air as oxidizing agents at relatively mild reaction conditions, which is an environmentally friendly approach to manufacturing organic chemicals. Moreover, compared to the more typically used platinum and palladium catalysts, gold is more stable in oxidative atmospheres and less sensitive toward poisons. However, the mechanisms of gold catalysis and, in particular, oxygen activation on gold are still a matter of debate. In [55], the catalytically active sites on gold are considered to be formed during the activation treatment of a gold precursor to form partially oxidized gold (Au^{$\delta+$}) atoms with unoccupied outer d-orbitals, similar to electronic structure of Pt. Thus, the formation of active centers via activation treatment is the result of electronic structure changes:

$$Au^{3+}d^86s^0$$
 (precursor) \longrightarrow activation $Au^{\delta+}d^{10-\delta}6s^1$ (catalyst)

It is generally accepted that catalytic activity of gold catalysts depends strongly on gold particle size [56]. In [57, 58], it was emphasized that the largest activity is attributed to the presence of low-coordinated gold Au atoms, which are abundant on the smallest gold nanoparticles. The most reactive atoms are evidently located at the edges and corners of particles. These Au atoms are suggested to be able to facilitate adsorption of CO and O₂, thus catalyzing the CO oxidation reaction. The number of low-coordinated corner and edges sites decreases with increasing Au particle size. Therefore, even if the particle size changes rather slightly, the fraction of active sites can decrease significantly. In particular, the fraction of corners increases significantly when the particle size is less than 4 nm and scales approximately with d^{-3} as the diameter of the particle decrease (Fig. 1.1) [58]. Other effects, such as interaction with the support [59, 60], charge transfer [61], and strain [62] may also contribute to the activity of gold catalysts.

Activation of molecular oxygen on the gold particles is the crucial step in oxidation reactions. Low-temperature activation of oxygen in CO oxidation reaction was studied in [63]. The obtained results suggest that oxygen adsorbed on gold



cluster to form superoxide (O_2^-) , which is an activated form of oxygen. Moreover, it was also observed, that adsorbed oxygen enhances adsorption of substrate (CO) on the gold particles. A recent review of CO oxidation over gold catalysts can be found in Ref. [64].

Gold catalysts were also evaluated in other types of reactions. For example, the selective hydrogenation of olefins and dienes was first illustrated by Bond et al. [65]. Since gold is less active in hydrogenation than conventional transition metal catalysts as Pt, Pd, Ni (and number of other metals), Au catalysts were found to be more selective in hydrogenation reactions of molecules with several reducible groups. Gold catalysts were shown to be active and selective in hydrogenation of various molecules, such as olefins and dienes [65], as well as the carbonyl group of α - β -unsaturated aldehydes [66, 67], and nitro groups [68].

The unique properties of nanosized gold to activate oxygen, act as Lewis acid, and facilitate weak binding of hydrogen allows gold catalysts to be successfully employed in an extended number of fine chemicals synthesis reactions such as isomerization, acetalization, and amination involving 'borrowing hydrogen' step. Gold as a catalyst can be applied in similar transformations of biomass-derived compounds into value-added chemicals.

References

- 1. Report of the United Nations Conference on Environment and Development, Rio de Janeiro, June 3–14, 1992, http://www.un.org/esa/sustdev
- Technology Vision 2020, The US Chemical Industry (1996), http://www.ccrhq.org/vision/ index.html
- 3. CEFIC, www.cefic.be
- 4. A. Corma, S. Iborra, A. Velty, Chem. Rev. 207, 2411 (2007)
- 5. P. Mäki-Arvela, B. Holmbom, T. Salmi, D.Yu. Murzin, Catal. Rev. 49, 197 (2007)
- 6. G. Budroni, A. Corma, J. Catal. 257, 403 (2008)

- 7. J.N. Chheda, J.A. Dumesic, Catal. Today 123, 59 (2007)
- 8. Y.Z. Lai, Chemical degradation, in *Wood and Cellulosic Chemistry*, 2nd ed. (Dekker, Basel, 2001)
- N. Abatzoglou, E. Chornet, Acid hydrolysis of hemicellulose and cellulose: theory and Applications, in *Polysaccharides: Structural Diversity and Functional Versatility*, ed. by S. Dumitriu (Marcel Dekkes, New York, 1998), pp. 1007–1045
- 10. A. Fukuoka, P.L. Dhepe, Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 45, 5161 (2006)
- 11. V. Jollet, F. Chambon, F. Rataboul, A. Cabiac, C. Pinel, E. Guillon, N. Essayem, Green Chem. 11, 2052 (2009)
- 12. W. Deng, M. Liu, X. Tan, Q. Zhang, Y. Wang, J. Catal. 271, 22 (2010)
- B.T. Kusema, C. Xu, P. Mäki-Arvela, S. Willför, B. Holmbom, T. Salmi, D. Yu. Murzin, Int. J. Chem. React. Eng. 8(A44), 1 (2010)
- 14. B.T. Kusema, G. Hilpmann, P. Mäki-Arvela, S. Willför, B. Holmbom, T. Salmi, D.Yu. Murzin, Catal. Lett. 141, 408 (2011)
- 15. J.N. Cheda, G.W. Huber, J.A. Dumesic, Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. 46, 7164 (2007)
- A.V. Tokarev, E.V. Murzina, J.-P. Mikkola, J. Kuusisto, L.M. Kustov, D.Yu. Murzin, Chem. Eng. J. 134, 153 (2007)
- E.V. Murzina, A.V. Tokarev, K. Kordas, H. Karhu, J.-P. Mikkola, D.Yu. Murzin, Catal. Today 131, 385 (2008)
- D.Yu. Murzin, E.V. Murzina, A.V. Tokarev, J.-P. Mikkola, Russ. J. Electrochem. 45, 1017 (2009)
- 19. A. Mirescu, U. Prüe, Appl. Catal. B 70, 644 (2007)
- B. Kusema, B.C. Campo, P. Maki-Arvela, T. Salmi, D.Yu. Murzin, Appl. Catal. A 386, 101 (2010)
- 21. N. Sarkar, S.K. Ghosh, S. Bannerjee, K. Aikat, Renew. Energy 37, 19 (2012)
- 22. Y. Román-Leshkov, J.N. Chheda, J.A. Dumesic, Science 312, 1933 (2006)
- 23. H.B. Zhao, J.E. Holladay, H. Brown, Z.C. Zhang, Science **316**, 1597 (2007)
- 24. Y. Román-Leshkov, C.J. Barret, Z.Y. Liu, J.A. Dumesic, Nature 447, 982 (2007)
- 25. A. Gandini, A.J.D. Silvestre, C. Pascoal Netro, A.F. Sousa, M. Gomes, J. Polym. Sci. A: Polym. Chem. 47, 295 (2008)
- 26. Top Value Added Chemicals from Biomass, US Department of Energy (2004), http://www.eere.energy-gov/biomass/pdfs/35523.pdf
- 27. R. Ekman, Holzforschung 30, 79 (1976)
- S. Willför, P. Eklund, R. Sjöholm, M. Reunanen, R. Sillanpää, S. von Schoultz, J. Hemming, L. Nisula, B. Holmbom, Holzforschung 59, 413 (2005)
- P.C. Eklund, S. Willför, A. Smeds, B.R. Holmbom, R.E. Sjöholm, J. Nat. Prod. 67, 927 (2004)
- S. Willför, J. Hemming, M. Reunanen, C. Eckerman, B. Holmbom, Holzforschung 57, 27 (2003)
- H. Adlercreutz, Phytoestrogens and human health, in *Reproductive and Developmental Toxicology*, ed. by K. Korach (Marcel & Dekker, New York, 1998), pp. 299–371
- 32. S.M. Willför, M.O. Ahotupa, J.E. Hemming, M.H.T. Reunanen, P.C. Eklund, R.E. Sjöholm, C.S.E. Eckerman, S.P. Pohjamo, B.R. Holmbom, J. Agric. Food Chem. 51, 7600 (2003)
- S. Yamaguchi, T. Sugahara, Y. Nakashima, A. Okada, K. Akiyama, T. Kishida, M. Maruyama, T. Masuda, Biosci. Biotechnol. Biochem. 70, 1934 (2006)
- 34. P.C. Eklund, O.K. Långvik, J.P. Wärnå, T.O. Salmi, S.M. Willför, R.E. Sjöholm, Org. Biomol. Chem. 3, 3336 (2005)
- 35. H. Korte, M. Unkila, M. Hiilovaara-Teijo, V.-M. Lehtola, M. Ahotupa, Patent WO/2004/000304 A1 (2003)
- 36. T. Ahlnäs, Patent WO 2008/020112 A1 (2008)
- L.-H. Norlin, Ullmann's Encyclopedia of Industrial Chemistry, 6th edn., Vol. 35 (Wiley-VCH, Weinheim, 2003), pp. 451–464
- 38. Y.L. Ha, N.K. Grimm, M.W. Pariza, Carcinogenesis 8, 1881 (1987)

- 39. L.D. Whingham, C.A. Watras, D.A. Scholler, Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 85, 1203 (2007)
- 40. S.F. Chin, W. Liu, M. Storkson, Y.L. Ha, M.W. Pariza, J. Food Compos Anal. 5, 185 (1992)
- 41. L.D. Whigham, M.E. Cook, R.L. Atkinson, Pharmacol. Res. 42, 503 (2000)
- V. Mougios, A. Matsakas, A. Petridou, S. Ring, A. Sagredos, A. Melissopoulou, N. Tsigilis, M. Nikolaidis, J. Nutr. Biochem. 12, 585 (2001)
- 43. Y. Zheng, X. Chen, Y. Shen, Chem. Rev. 108, 5253-5277 (2008)
- 44. M. Gscheidmeier, H. Fleig, Turoentines, in *Ulmann's Encyclopedia of Industrial Chemistry*, 6th edn., vol. 37 (Wiley-VCH, Weinheim, 2003), pp. 561–575
- 45. K. Bauer, D. Garbe, H. Surburg, *Common Fragrance Flavor Materials: Preparation Properties Uses* (Wiley, New York, 1997)
- 46. M. Haruta, T. Kobayashi, H. Sano, N. Yamada, Chem. Lett. 2, 405 (1987)
- 47. A. Abad, P. Conception, A. Corma, H. Garcia, Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. 44, 4066 (2005)
- 48. A. Corma, M.E. Domine, Chem. Commun. 32, 4042 (2005)
- 49. US Patent 374 2079 to Mobil Oil Corp. (1973); Chem. Abs. 79, 92807 (1973)
- M.D. Hughes, Y.-J. Xu, P. Jenkins, P. McMorn, P. Landon, D.I. Enache, A.F. Carley, G.A. Attard, G.J. Hutchings, F. King, E.H. Stitt, P. Johnstone, K. Griffin, C.J. Kiely, Nature 437, 1132 (2005)
- 51. R. Zhao, D. Ji, G. Lv, G. Qian, L. Yan, X.-L. Wang, J. Suo, Catal. Lett. 97, 115 (2004)
- 52. M. Comotti, C. Della Pina, R. Matarrese, M. Rossi, Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. **43**, 5812 (2004) 53. F. Porta, L. Prati, J. Catal. **224**, 397 (2004)
- 54. S. Carrettin, P. McMorn, P. Johnstone, K. Griffin, G.J. Hutchings, Chem. Commun. 697 (2002)
- 55. Z. Hao, L. An, H. Wang, T. Hu, React. Kinet. Catal. Lett. 70, 153 (2000)
- 56. G.C. Bond, D.T. Thompson, Catal. Rev. Sci. Eng. 41, 319 (1999)
- 57. N. Lopez, T.V.P. Janssens, B.S. Claussen, Y. Xu, M. Mavrikakis, T. Bligaard, J.K. NØrskov, J. Catal. **223**, 232 (2004)
- B. Hvolbæk, T.V.W. Janssens, B.S. Claussen, H. Falsig, C.H. Christensen, J.K. Nørskov, Nanotoday 2, 14 (2007)
- 59. F. Boccuzzi, A. Chiorino, S. Tsubota, M. Haruta, J. Phys. Chem. B 100, 3625 (1996)
- 60. S. Miscino, S. Scire, C. Crisafulli, A.M. Visco, S. Galvagno, Catal. Lett. 44, 273 (1997)
- A. Sanchez, S. Abbet, U. Heiz, W.-D. Schneider, H. Hakkinen, R.N. Barnett, U. Landman, J. Phys. Chem. A 103, 9573 (1999)
- 62. Y. Xu, M. Mavrikakis, J. Phys. Chem. B 107, 690 (2003)
- 63. B.E. Salisbury, W.T. Wallance, R.L. Whetten, Chem. Phys. 262, 131 (2000)
- 64. M.C. Kung, R.J. Davis, H.H. Kung, J. Phys. Chem. C 111, 11767 (2007)
- 65. G.C. Bond, P.A. Sermon, G. Webb, D.A. Buchanan, P.B. Wells, J. Chem. Soc. Chem. Commun. 444 (1973)
- 66. P. Claus, Appl. Catal. A 291, 222 (2005)
- 67. A. Corma, P. Serna, Science 313, 332 (2006)
- 68. A. Corma, P. Concepcion, P. Serna, Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. 46, 7266 (2007)

Chapter 2 Selective Oxidation/Dehydrogenation Reactions

2.1 Primary Alcohol and Aldehyde Oxidation

2.1.1 Ethanol Oxidation

Selective oxidation of ethanol results in the formation of acetaldehyde, 1,1-diethoxyethane, acetic acid, and ethyl acetate. Currently, 75 % of acetic acid is formed via methanol carbonylation utilizing fossil resources and 25 % by classical fermentation [1]. Ethyl acetate has a wide range of applications in different areas including the paint and food industries [2]. Gold catalysts were found to be active and selective in the synthesis of both acetic acid and ethyl ester in the presence of oxygen [3, 4]. Moreover, the use of gold catalysts allowed for the use of less severe reaction conditions compared to those needed for other catalysts active in the gas-phase such as supported V_2O_5 (175–200 °C, 270 kPa), Nb-Mo-V-Ox (237 °C, 1600 kPa) [5–7]. It is important to note that the product composition depends on the reaction conditions employed as well as the nature of the catalysts, including the metal particle size and the composition of the support.

Aerobic oxidation of aqueous ethanol to acetic acid over Au/MgAl₂O₄ and Au/TiO₂ was studied by Christensen and coworkers [3, 4]. For both catalysts, the yield of acetic acid was over 90 % at high ethanol conversion. The reaction was performed at 150 °C, under technical air pressure of 3.5 MPa. The kinetics of acetic acid formation were investigated and were consistent with the following proposal regarding the reaction mechanism. As a first step, ethanol is adsorbed on the gold surface to form activated intermediate species, which then is oxidized/dehydrogenated to the aldehyde. Consequently, aldehyde is oxidized to acetic acid, while CH₃CH₂O can also undergo C–C bond cleavage to produce CO₂ (Scheme 2.1). The selectivity was influenced by the ethanol concentration. At ethanol concentration lower than 60 wt. %, the major product was acetic acid, whereas when the concentration exceeded 60 wt. %, the selectivity shifted towards ethyl acetate [4].

$$\begin{array}{cccc} CH_{3}CH_{2}OH & \stackrel{k_{1}}{\Leftarrow} & "CH_{3}CH_{2}O" & \stackrel{k_{2}}{\Leftarrow} & CH_{3}CHO & \stackrel{k_{3}}{\longrightarrow} & CH_{3}COOH \\ & & & & & \\ & & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\$$

Scheme 2.1 The reaction pathway of ethanol oxidation over Au catalysts. Reprinted from Ref. [3], Copyright © 2007, with permission from Elsevier

Oxidation of alcohols over gold catalysts at temperatures lower than 150 °C is typically performed in the liquid-phase [8–11]. However, a solvent-free reaction is more attractive from industrial point of view. The reaction temperatures currently used for selective oxidation of gas-phase ethanol are generally above 200 °C over various Au catalysts, which leads to catalyst deactivation. Therefore, the low-temperature activity of Au/TiO₂ catalysts in gas-phase ethanol oxidation observed in [12] seems to be promising for practical application. A so-called 'double peak' catalytic activity was observed only in case of titania-supported gold catalyst and represents the unusual activity in gas-phase at 120 °C and the expected one at temperature above 200 °C (Fig. 2.1).

To understand the catalytic function of gold, the mechanism of gas-phase oxygen activation was studied by oxygen isotope exchange (OIE) technique by Sobolev et al. [13]. The low-temperature activity of the catalyst in homo-exchange can indicate the involvement of very active surface oxygen species. It should be noted that Au/TiO₂ and Au/Al₂O₃ have demonstrated similar activity in ethanol dehydrogenation at low temperature (75 °C), while Au/SiO₂ was not active at the same conditions. Interactions of Au/TiO₂ surface oxygen atoms with hydrogen from the gas-phase resulted in the formation of water at 150 °C. Furthermore, Au/TiO₂ pretreated in hydrogen is able to catalyze oxygen isotope homo-exchange at room temperature, while the equilibrium of the exchange can be reached in a few minutes. Similar to Au/TiO₂ catalyst Au/Al₂O₃ has demonstrated activity



in oxygen isotope homo-exchange, although not significant. In the studied reaction Au/SiO₂ was not active at all. Catalyst pretreatment by molecular hydrogen led to formation of active oxygen species on the surface of titania and alumina. Although the exact nature of these species is unclear, they might be O⁻ anion radicals or O₂⁻ superoxide ions. The thermal stability of these species on Al₂O₃ is much lower than those on TiO₂. It was assumed that formation of surface oxygen species and their stability are the key factors responsible for the differences in catalyst performance among the various supported samples and higher catalytic activity of Au/TiO₂ at low temperature. Moreover, the activity of titania-supported gold in ethanol dehydrogenation allows additional in situ hydrogen formation thus enhancing oxidizing surface species formation. The thermostability of active oxygen species was estimated based on the temperature dependence of the oxygen isotope homo-exchange rate, which is proportional to the amount of active surface oxygen. In contrast to Al₂O₃, TiO₂ surface provides the essential thermostability of the generated oxygen species.

Structure sensitivity and kinetics of ethanol oxidative dehydrogenation in aerobic and anaerobic conditions were thoroughly studied by Guan et al. [14]. Silicasupported gold catalysts (with and without aluminum impurities) were applied in the temperature range 150–400 °C. The gold particle size was varied between 1.7 and 15 nm. Ethanol dehydrogenation had a selectivity of 100 % at temperatures below 350 °C, and was still over 90 % at 400 °C. The highest activity per exposed site was obtained over a gold catalyst with a metal particle size of about 6 nm. The calculated turnover frequency (TOF) for ethanol dehydrogenation at 250 °C was 350 h⁻¹ while the achieved selectivity to acetaldehyde was 95 % at a conversion of 90 %. The presence of molecular oxygen significantly promoted the reaction rate and lowered the apparent activation energy. The TOF of oxidative dehydrogenation was four times higher (1300 h⁻¹ at 200 °C). Catalytic activity dependence on the particle size was also different and increased with increasing particle size up to 10 nm (Fig. 2.2). Selectivity to acetaldehyde was 90 % at about 100 % of ethanol conversion.





2.1.2 5-Hydroxymethyl-2-Furfural Oxidation

The selective oxidation of HMF was studied over various catalysts such as Pt–Pb, Pt/Al₂O₃, Pd, metal bromide catalysts (Co/Mn/Zn/Br), vanadyl-pyridine complexes [15–18]. In general, FDCA production proceeds in two stages: first, the aldehyde group is oxidized to 5-hydroxymethyl-2-furancarboxylic acid (HFCA), and consequently FDCA is formed from the primary alcohol group oxidation (Scheme 2.2). Typically, the first stage is much faster than the second one. Another detected intermediate is 5-formyl-2-furancarboxylic acid (FCA). Catalysts based on transition metals can be deactivated due to over oxidation of the metal surface. In case of nontransition metals as catalysts the main product was reported to be 2,5-diformylfuran (DFF) with selectivity of 99 % at mild temperature (50–75 °C) and FDCA with selectivity higher than 97 % and yield of ca. 60 % at higher temperatures (100–225 °C). Notably, basic pH is favorable for FDCA production.

Since oxidation of HMF to FDCA is in fact selective oxidation of two groups: primary alcohol and aldehyde, where gold catalysts have demonstrated high activity and selectivity, several attempts to apply Au catalyst were reported. Oxidation of HMF over Au/TiO₂ in methanol at 130 °C in the presence of base was reported by Taarning et al. [19]. Gorbanev et al. [20] also reported utilization of Au/TiO₂ at 30 °C, while the reaction was performed in aqueous solutions with NaOH to HMF molar ratio of 20. Increasing oxygen pressure from 1000 to 2000 kPa boosted the FDCA yield up to 71 % at full HMF conversion. Selective oxidation of HMF in



Scheme 2.2 Products of HMF oxidation. Reprinted from Ref. [22]. Copyright © 2011, with permission from Elsevier

aqueous solutions was investigated over Au/TiO₂, Au/CeO₂, Au/C, Au/FeO₂ by Casanova et al. [21]. In this series of catalysts the best results were obtained over Au/TiO₂ and Au/CeO₂ catalysts. The yield of FDCA was more than 99 % after 8 h over Au/CeO₂. The optimized reaction conditions were found to be 130 °C, 1000 kPa oxygen, and the NaOH to HMF molar ratio equals to 4.

Recently, Davis et al. have compared the reaction rate and product distribution for HMF oxidation over supported metal catalysts: Pt/C, Pd/C, Au/C, Au/TiO₂ [22]. Pt and Pd were able to oxidize HFCA to FDCA, but gold catalysts demonstrated one order of magnitude higher reaction rate $(1.6-5.0 \text{ s}^{-1})$ at the same conditions of 22 °C, 690 kPa of oxygen. The major product over the gold catalyst was HFCA. At the same conditions, increasing the base concentration (OH⁻) improved the selectivity towards FDCA formation.

The oxidation of HMF over a hydrotalcite-supported gold nanoparticle catalyst (Au/HT) in water at 95 °C under atmospheric oxygen pressure without addition of homogeneous base was recently demonstrated [23]. This study reported the oxidation as an environmentally benign process, which could be operated even at 95 °C using a conventional glass reactor with atmospheric oxygen flow. Since HT consists of layered clays with HCO_3^- and OH^- groups on the surface, it is known to exhibit high activity for base-catalyzed reactions. However, the potential for leaching of the solid base exists so the support might act as a substitute for homogeneous base in promoting catalyst activity [24].

Bimetallic Au–Cu catalysts supported on titania display higher activity compared to monometallic Au [25]. In this study the influence of base content, catalyst metal loading, temperature, and reaction time was investigated using Au–Cu/TiO₂ catalyst. It was also demonstrated that, in the absence of any catalyst, addition of base resulted in HMF degradation to form levulinic and formic acid, while in the presence of catalyst and base HMF was exclusively oxidized to HFCA and, subsequently, to FDCA. Under the optimized reaction parameters yield of FDCA was 90–99 % after 4 h at 95 °C at base loading corresponding to NaOH to HMF molar ratio of 4.

The significant role of OH-groups in the reaction mechanism was pointed out by further investigation [26]. Experiments conducted with labeled oxygen and water (${}^{18}O_2$, $H_2{}^{16}O$ and $H_2{}^{18}O$) indicated that namely oxygen atoms (${}^{16}O$ and ${}^{18}O$) in water were incorporated into the HMF oxidation products (HFCA and FDCA), while gaseous oxygen atoms were not found in the products. One of the explanations of the oxygen role is indirect participation in the oxidation reaction. The oxygen from the gas-phase is adsorbed on the metal surface and reduced by electrons deposited into the metal during adsorption and reaction of hydroxide ions to form peroxide species and, consequently, hydroxide ions (see Scheme 2.3).

Synthesis of FDCA is challenging due to its low solubility in most industrial solvents [27]. This difficulty can be overcome by synthesis of FDCA ester, i.e., dimethylfuroate (DMF), which is soluble in most commonly applied solvents. Casanova et al. have demonstrated excellent activity and selectivity of Au/CeO₂ catalyst in aerobic HMF oxidation to the alternative product (DMF) in base-free conditions [28].



Scheme 2.3 Overall reaction scheme and proposed mechanism for the oxidation of HMF in aqueous solution in the presence of excess base (OH⁻) and either Pt or Au. Dioxygen (not shown) serves as a scavenger of electrons that are deposited into the metal particles during the catalytic cycle. Reproduced from Ref. [26] with permission from The Royal Society of Chemistry

2.1.3 Selective Oxidation of Sugars

Heterogeneous catalytic oxidation of sugars over gold catalysts is very attractive, since these catalysts have demonstrated high activity and selectivity. Utilization of gold catalysts has an environmental advantage—the reaction can be performed using air or molecular oxygen as an oxidizing agent at mild reaction conditions (30–90 °C).

2.1.3.1 Selective Oxidation of Glucose

Since D-glucose is the most abundant monosaccharide in nature, its oxidation to D-gluconic acid was extensively investigated [29, 30]. The optimal conditions for D-gluconic acid formation were found to be 50 °C at pH 9.5 and 60 °C at pH 7.0 (Fig. 2.3), while reaction at higher temperatures and pH values resulted in formation of such side products as fructose, sorbitol, mannose, glycolaldehyde, and



maltose [31]. Kinetic studies on glucose selective oxidation resulted in different conclusions on the reaction mechanism. In [31] the reaction rate was independent of glucose concentration. However, further investigation showed the reaction rate to increase with increasing oxygen pressure from 1.5 to 9 bar and to depend on glucose concentration, having maximum at 20–30 wt. % [32]. The results fitted a Langmuir–Hinshelwood model. In another study [33] the reaction rate was found to be proportional to the oxygen pressure and increased with glucose concentration, with the energy of activation studied in the absence of mass transfer limitations estimated to be 47 kJ/mol. This value is in the same range as one reported later in [32]. According to considerations in [33], the reaction follows the Eley–Rideal mechanism, where an oxygen molecule from the fluid phase reacts directly with chemisorbed glucose.

Structure sensitivity of D-glucose oxidation to D-gluconic acid was studied in [31]. Au/C catalysts were prepared by gold sols immobilized onto a carbon support. Supported gold particles had a mean diameter of Au particles 3–6 nm with a gold loading of 0.4–0.7 wt. %. Catalytic activity of Au/C was found to have an exponential dependence on the gold specific surface area.

High selectivity of gold colloids in the oxidation of D-glucose to D-gluconic acid was demonstrated by Prüße and co-workers [34, 35]. Under the same conditions, Au/TiO2 catalyst prepared by deposition–precipitation with urea (DPU) demonstrated the best performance corresponding to the complete glucose conversion with selectivity to gluconic acid of 98 %, and the specific catalytic activity of 236 mmol_{glucose} min⁻¹g⁻¹_{metal}[34]. Development of gold on alumina catalyst preparation methods revealed a possibility to support Au particles having less than 2 nm in diameter by an incipient wetness method (IW), which has advantages over the DPU method from ecological and economical points of view. Application of 0.3 wt. % Au/Al₂O₃ catalyst prepared by IW in glucose oxidation resulted in complete selectivity to sodium gluconate with the catalyst specific activity of 1100

mmol_{glucose} min⁻¹g_{metal} [36]. An advanced catalyst preparation technique was shown by the group of Haruta to improve Au catalyst performance [37], where gold supported on ion-exchange resins exhibited a TOF of 7.5 s⁻¹ in glucose oxidation reaction at 60 °C and pH 9.5. Catalytic activity was found to increase with increasing basicity of ion-exchange resins. Relatively high catalytic activity in glucose oxidation (TOF of 11 s⁻¹) was obtained over Au/C catalysts prepared by a direct contact of gold precursor with support by grinding of carbon [38] and cellulose [39] with dimethyl Au(III) acetylacetonate. The nature of the support was found to play an important role. In [40], Au catalysts supported on TiO₂, SiO₂, CeO₂ were studied. Since glucose is a large multifunctional molecule, different surface arrangements and sites are needed for its adsorption. Therefore, in this series of catalysts, gold supported on silica with a mean size of gold particles ca. 10 nm was the most active catalyst [40].

Hydrogen peroxide as an oxidizing agent was investigated in [41]. In this study D-glucose oxidation by H_2O_2 was performed over 0.3 wt. % Au/Al₂O₃ at relatively mild conditions (40 °C, pH of 9). The investigation revealed that the oxidizing species were formed via H_2O_2 decomposition over the gold catalyst. Similar to aerobic oxidation reported in [32] the apparent energy of activation was 48 kJ/mol, and the reaction order for D-glucose was 0.5. In general, oxidation by hydrogen peroxide seems to be similar to aerobic oxidation, as the oxygen from gas-phase was observed to form peroxide-like species promoting oxidation.

2.1.3.2 Selective Oxidation of Arabinose, Galactose and Other Sugars

The selective oxidation of arabinose to its corresponding carboxylic acid (arabinonic acid) was studied in [42, 43]. The reaction (see Scheme 2.4) was performed at relatively moderate conditions, using oxygen as an oxidant [43]. Gold catalyst did not show any activity decline or decrease of selectivity to the desired product. It was confirmed that pH is one of the most crucial factors in the oxidation of arabinose to arabinonic acid. Generally, at low pH, the product adsorption on the catalyst strongly inhibits the reaction; therefore, the reaction is performed in the presence of base to increase the rate of the oxidation. Thus, in [43] the increase of pH value from 6 to 9 resulted in the corresponding arise of TOF from 0.015 to 0.206 s^{-1} . However, increasing of pH resulted in gold leaching from the catalyst



Scheme 2.4 Reaction scheme for the selective oxidation of arabinose to arabinogalactan and arabinonic acid by molecular oxygen. Reprinted from Ref. [43]. Copyright © 2010, with permission from Elsevier

and decrease of selectivity toward the reaction intermediate, as well as formation of by-products, which inhibit the reaction. Catalyst activity and conversion of arabinose increase as the pH increases from 6 to 9, indicating that slightly alkaline media, i.e., pH 8, is favorable. The kinetic experiments revealed as well an increase of the reaction rate with increasing of oxygen flow rate from 2.5 ml/min to 5.0 ml/min. The apparent activation energy was estimated to be ca. 24 kJ/mol in the absence of mass transfer limitations. The reaction kinetics was comprehensively studied in [44].

The influence of the catalyst support and active phase was studied in [43, 45]. The support nature and catalyst pretreatment affect the catalytic properties. Bimetallic Au–Pd catalysts demonstrated higher activity and selectivity compared to monometallic Au and Pd catalysts. The synergetic effect is attributed to the activation of arabinose by Au species, while Pd species can provide activation of oxygen.

The rate of the reaction of arabinose oxidation to arabinonic acid is apparently structure sensitive (Fig. 2.4). Dependence of catalytic activity on gold particle size has a volcano relationship with a maximum at gold cluster size ca. 2 nm. The data were also described quantitatively [46] based on a thermodynamic approach. Since the kinetic data is attributed to the average cluster size, limitations of the applied calculations are related mainly to the accuracy of the Au cluster size determination. However, the results of the calculations confirmed a good correspondence between the experimental data and the model.



Fig. 2.4 Dependence of initial rates in arabinose oxidation on the particle size of Au/Al₂O₃ catalysts. Reprinted with permission from Ref. [46]. Copyright © 2011, American Chemical Society



Scheme 2.5 The reaction pathway of D-galactose selective oxidation over Au catalyst. Reprinted from Ref. [47], Copyright © 2011 Wiley–VCH Verlag GmbH & Co. KGaA, Weinheim

Gold catalysts exhibit high catalytic activity in the selective oxidation of D-galactose to galactonic acid (Scheme 2.5), although this reaction was not intensively investigated. In [47] the reaction was performed in a semi-batch reactor at 60 °C, under pH-s and constant oxygen flow. The reaction is structure sensitive, with Au particles of the size of 2.6 nm exhibiting the maximum activity. Similar to the case of glucose oxidation [30], alkaline conditions (pH of 8–10) accelerate the reaction rate and increase the reaction selectivity to galactonic acid, although at higher pH > 10 sugar degradation can be observed.

Other carbohydrates can be also oxidized to valuable aldonic acids over gold catalysts. The selective oxidations of various monosaccharides (ribose, xylose, lyxose, mannose, rhamnose, galactose, N-acetyl-glucosamine) and disaccharides (lactose, maltose, cellobiose, melibiose) over gold catalysts were studied in [42]. Gold catalysts demonstrated higher selectivity (ca. 100 %) to corresponding aldonic acids and higher specific catalyst activity (6–24 mmol/min × g_{Au}) compared to palladium and platinum catalysts (1–10 mmol/min × $g_{Pt \text{ or } Pd}$) applied in the same conditions. Similar to selective oxidation of glucose and arabinose, in order to avoid molecules degradation and formation of by-products, it is preferable to conduct the reaction at low temperatures (40–60 °C) and in light alkaline media at pH 7–9.

Structure sensitivity of lactose selective oxidation to lactobionic acid (Scheme 2.6) was studied. Similar to arabinose and galactose the dependence of the reaction rate on Au particle size has volcano shape with maximum at 6 nm [48]. Support does not influence the reaction selectivity. In [42] it was reported that Au/TiO₂ (gold particle size 1–2 nm) is more active in mannose oxidation, while Au/Al₂O₃ is more active in lactose oxidation.

2.2 Secondary Alcohols Oxidation

The formation of the lignan oxoMAT from the lignan HMR by light-irradiation was reported in [49], while in [50] 2,3-dichloro-5,6-dicyano-1,4-benzoquinone (DDQ) was used as an oxidizing agent. An attempt has been made to perform the reaction via heterogeneous catalysis, namely Pd/C, providing a more commercially attractive synthesis of oxoMAT. However, oxoMAT was not the only product in this reaction [51]. OxoMAT is formed via selective oxidative dehydrogenation of secondary



Scheme 2.6 The lactose oxidation over gold catalyst by molecular oxygen in the presence of base. Reprinted from Ref. [96], Copyright © 2008, with permission from Elsevier



Scheme 2.7 Reaction pathways of lignan hydroxymatairesinol (HMR) transformation over Au gold catalysts to the lignans α -conidendrin (Coni), α -conidendric acid (ConiA) and oxomatairesinol (oxoMAT). Reprinted from Ref. [53]. Copyright © 2012, with permission from Elsevier

alcohol according to the reaction network presented in Scheme 2.7. Application of heterogeneous Au catalysts was demonstrated for the first time in [52]. Gold catalysts boost the selectivity to oxoMAT up to 100 %. At the same conditions, conversion of HMR over palladium catalysts was lower than over gold ones.

Monometallic Au and bimetallic Au–Pd catalysts supported on various carriers (Al₂O₃, TiO₂, MgO, SiO₂, C, La₂O₃, CeO₂, ZrO₂), zeolites, and mixed oxides (Al₂O₃–CeO₂, Al₂O₃–CeO₂–ZrO₂) were tested in the oxoMAT synthesis [53]. Gold catalysts exhibited a TOF to be in the range of 0.007–0.117 h⁻¹, while among all tested catalysts Au/Al₂O₃ has shown the highest activity (TOF of 0.117 h⁻¹). Au/Al₂O₃, TiO₂, SiO₂, C have demonstrated 100 % selectivity towards oxoMAT. Reaction over Au/La₂O₃, CeO₂, ZrO₂ catalysts led to the formation of the other lignans such as α -conidendrin, α -condendric acid, and isomerization between HMR isomers. Addition of Pd did not improve the catalyst performance, the initial catalytic activity was found to be similar for mono and bimetallic catalysts. The role of the support was found to have a dominating effect on the reaction selectivity. Thus, gold supported on basic supports was less active and selective to oxoMAT, than on acidic ones. High catalytic activity was attributed to the presence of OH-groups on the support surface formed due to water adsorption on Lewis acid sites [52, 53].

HMR extracted from wood biomass is a mixture of two diastereomers: (7R,8R,8'R)-(-)-7-allo-hydroxymatairesinol (HMR 1) and (7S,8R,8'R)-(-)-7-allo-hydroxymatairesinol (HMR 2), which exist in different conformations [54] and can be isomerized into each other. The molar ratio SRR-HMR/RRR-HMR depends on the tree species and in case of Norway spruce (*Picea abies*) knots typically is 2 mol/mol. Both isomers can be oxidized into oxoMAT over Au catalysts, while SRR-HMR is the most reactive one. The difference in the oxidation rate of each isomer was explained by possible steric hindrance and difference in the isomers energies confirmed by use of quantum chemical calculations in [55].

Synthesis of oxoMAT can be performed under aerobic and anaerobic conditions. However, the presence of oxygen significantly increases the reaction rate [52]. The reaction mechanism of aerobic and anaerobic HMR dehydrogenation was investigated [55]. Activated oxygen was found to play the essential role in the reaction, as oxygen species on the gold catalytic surface, which act as Brønsted basic sites, enhance the dehydrogenation rate [56].

A kinetic study of lignan HMR aerobic dehydrogenation was performed. The reaction order was found to be ca. 0.3–0.4 order in respect to HMR isomers and oxygen. The apparent energy of activation was estimated to be 43 kJ/mol [57]. The kinetic model of the reaction was developed. During the process the reaction rate was found to be retarded by the formed oxoMAT and impurities presented in the substrate, which was included in the model. The deactivation of the catalyst was studied in details in [58].

2.3 Polyalcohol Oxidation

Glycerol is a multifunctional molecule, and the oxidation pathway is complicated by parallel and sequential reactions (Scheme 2.8). Glyceraldehyde can be easily isomerized to dihydroxyacetone, while the oxidation of the former one is more



Scheme 2.8 The reaction pathway of glycerol selective oxidation. Reprinted from Ref. [84]. Copyright © 2006, with permission from Elsevier

challenged and, thus, glyceric acid is the major product in many cases. Traditional catalysts based on Pt and Pd can be deactivated due to overoxidation of their surface. However, gold catalysts were found to be more stable than Pt and Pd, and possess high selectivity. Reaction over gold catalysts can lead to products with one or two carbon atoms, as for example, glycolic acid. Subsequent oxidation of glyceric acid results in tartronic acid formation. Catalyst composition and reaction conditions were found to affect the product selectivities [59–64].

Hutchings and co-workers reported the formation of glyceric acid at selectivity of 100 % over Au/C in autoclave under 3–6 atm of oxygen, at 60 °C, while the selectivity was decreasing to 86 % at increasing of glycerol conversion from 56 to 72 % [59, 60]. In the presence of base the group of Prati observed the selectivity depends on a combination of catalyst properties, including metal type, Au particle size and support properties [61–64]. In their further study the experimental conditions were optimized [65]. The highest selectivity to glycerate was 92 % at full glycerol conversion at 30 °C under 300 kPa of oxygen and NaOH/glycerol molar ratio of 4. Furthermore, it was found, that catalysts with average Au particles size about 6 nm did not maintain the initial selectivity at full conversion, while larger particles (> 20 nm) showed constant selectivity during the reaction.

In the last years the number of papers on glycerol oxidation with oxygen is essentially increased. Gold catalyzed oxidation of glycerol using H_2O_2 as an oxidant was as well successfully performed in [66]. In this case glycolic acid was the major product (ca. 60 % yield). In Table 2.1 the reaction conditions, catalyst selection, and selectivity to different products are given based on the results published recently [67–82]. Different aspects of glycerol oxidation such as the effect of reaction conditions, catalyst, support nature, Au particle size as well as reported kinetic peculiarities discussed bellow.

Table 2.1 Selective oxidatic	on of glyce	rol. Cataly	vst selection, reaction conditi	ions, product s	selectivity at given gly	cerol conver	sion	
Product	X(%)	S (%)	Reaction conditions	χ mol/mol (or pH)	Catalyst	d_{Me} (nm)	TOF (h^{-1})	References
○₹	40	45	60 °C, 100 kPa (O ₂)	pH 12	Au/C, TiO ₂ , Al ₂ O ₃ , MgO, CeO ₂	2-5		[68, 85]
НО	10 - 80	50-70	35–60 °C, 1000 kPa (O ₂)	2	Au/C, TiO ₂ ,	2-12	100 - 1090	[74, 85]
	12–97	52-78	50 °C, 100–600 kPa (O ₂)	0.5-4	Au-Pd/C	3.7		[4]
5	50	62-83	60 °C, 500–1000 kPa (O ₂)	2	Au/C	5-42	61200	[75]
Clussic sold	50 - 100	50-77	30–50 °C, 300 kPa (O ₂)	4	Au-Pd/C			[71, 72]
diveric actu	70–90	62	$50 ^{\circ}\text{C}, 300 \text{kPa} (\text{O}_2)$	4	Au-Pt/C	2–3	980	[73, 76]
	50	65-84	60 °C, 1000 kPa (O ₂)	2	Au-Pd/C, Au/C	3-5	18000-61200	[78]
	30	40 - 100	60 °C, 100–300 kPa (O ₂)		Au/C			[80]
	13–78	30-55	60–90 °C, 600 kPa (O ₂)	2	Au/C, TiO ₂ , Nb ₂ O ₅			[82]
	70–90	40-60	60 °C, 300 kPa (O ₂)	2	Au/C	5	2500-4310	[89, 92]
0	100	09	H_2O_2		Au/C			[67]
ОН	10-80	20-50	35–60 °C, 1000 kPa (O ₂)	2	Au/C, TiO ₂	5-12	18000–61200	[74]
HQ >								
Glycolic acid								
	50	55-60	60 °C, 300 kPa (O ₂)	0.5 - 2	Au/C	5-23	1080 - 4000	[9]
	50	36	60 °C, 100 kPa (O ₂)	pH 12	Au-Pt/C			[26]
D								
Dihydroxyacetone								
	93	60	60 °C, 300 kPa (O ₂)	2	Au/C	5	4240	[89]
X glycerol conversion; S sele	ctivity tow	ards the p	roduct; d_{Me} average diameter	r of the suppo	rted metal; χ NaOH to	glycerol mo	olar ratio	

2.3.1 Role of Base

The presence of a base is essential for glycerol oxidation. According to a commonly accepted opinion, bases promote dehydrogenation step of glycerol oxidation/dehydrogenation [6, 59, 67]. The reaction selectivity can be controlled by the amount of base. As shown in [67] the selectivity to glyceric and tartronic acid could be changed by the base amount. Glyceric acid formation was favored up to NaOH/glycerol molar ratio of 2, although with increasing of this ratio to 4, tartronic acid (product of further glyceric acid oxidation) was formed with high selectivity. At the same time the reaction rate was enhanced by increasing of base loading up to a molar ratio NaOH/glycerol of 2 and above this ratio almost did not change. Similar observation was made by the group of Prati [76].

2.3.2 Gold Particle Size Effect

The structure sensitivity of the reaction was studied by several research groups. For this purpose size of Au particles supported on carbon was varied in the range 2-45 nm [67] and 5-42 nm [82]. The results obtained in both works are similar. The smallest Au particles have demonstrated much higher activity in glycerol oxidation. However, the selectivity to glyceric acid at conversion of 30 % passed through a maximum: increased with increasing of Au particle size, reached maximum at average Au diameter 3.7 nm (75 % to glyceric acid) and followed by decreasing of selectivity to glyceric acid with increasing of Au particles size up to 42 nm. Furthermore, the smallest particles have the highest selectivity to glycolic acid-the product of C-C bond cleavage [67]. The reason for this was revealed in [74], where Ketchie et al. have observed that highly dispersed gold particles are more active in hydrogen peroxide formation during glycerol oxidation, which in turn promotes C-C cleavage. Influence of gold particle size on catalyst activity and selectivity was also evaluated using gold supported on carbon nanotubes (Au/CNT) with Au particles size 3-23 nm [82]. Dependence of turnover frequency (TOF) on gold particle size has a maximum at 5.5 nm at TOF value of 6 \pm 2.1 \times 10⁻³ h⁻¹. Catalyst supported on multi-walled carbon nanotubes (Au/MWCNT) has the highest total selectivity towards dihydroxyacetone and glyceric acid among tested ones (86 %).

2.3.3 Bimetallic Catalysts

Addition of Pt and Pd to Au catalysts was found to have a promoting effect in the various reactions of selective oxidation and was attributed to the synergetic effect due to alloy formation and is described in [68, 69]. The effect of bimetallic gold

catalysts on the product distribution in glycerol oxidation was also investigated. Addition of Pt and Pd was observed to improve catalyst activity and selectivity in glycerol oxidation. For example, a Au-Pd/C catalyst was shown to have higher selectivity to glyceric acid and higher activity than monometallic Au catalyst, the best results obtained under 300 kPa of oxygen, at 30-50 °C were 70-77 % selectivity to glyceric acid at 90 % conversion [70, 71]. The effect of preparation method of Au-Pt/C on the product distribution was studied in [72] at 300 kPa of oxygen, and 50 °C. The most active and selective catalyst for glyceric acid formation (62 % of selectivity) was prepared using H₂ as a reducing agent, while the other product was glycolic acid. The selectivity toward dihydroxyacetone at the expense to glyceric acid was improved from 26 % (Au/C) to 36 % (Au-Pt/C) by promoting the gold catalysts with platinum [75]. The advantage of using Au-Pd bimetallic catalysts is the catalyst stability, although some surface reconstruction and Pd leaching was observed [76]. Au-Pd catalyst has higher selectivity to glyceric acid, while it was less active [77]. Palladium was proposed to catalyze H_2O_2 decomposition formed on gold surface and hence the selectivity to glyceric acid was improved. In [74] the effect of the reaction parameters was studied using Au-Pd on activated carbon. The major products of glycerol oxidation were glyceric, glycolic and tartronic acids. It was revealed that selectivity to glyceric acid could be affected by applying different reaction conditions, thus, it increased from 52 to 80 % with: (i) decreasing of base loading (NaOH/glycerol ratio was 0.5 to 4 mol/mol); (ii) increasing substrate/metal ratio (was varied from 860 to 6900 mol/ mol); (iii) increasing of oxygen pressure (from 1 to 6 bar). Catalytic activity was observed to be enhanced by loading of more catalyst and base.

2.3.4 Support Effect

The support effect on the catalyst performance was studied. The superior performance of Au/C compared to Au/TiO₂, Al₂O₃, MgO, CeO₂ in terms of activity and selectivity control was demonstrated by the group of Claus [67, 83]. Under the same experimental conditions the gold catalysts supported on carbon showed much higher activity in the liquid-phase oxidation of glycerol than magnesia and ceria supported gold catalysts [67]. Different carbon types were applied for gold catalyst preparation, and the effect of their pore structure on catalyst performance was investigated. Carbon pore structure was found to have a strong influence on Au/C catalyst activity, and in particular, supports with more micropores have demonstrated lower activity, although the product distribution was similar [75]. In [84], activity of Au/TiO₂ catalysts was thoroughly investigated. Catalysts were prepared by different methods, mainly deposition-precipitation (DP) and immobilization of gold sols. For the tested samples, gold particles were found to have two oxidation states (Au⁰, Au^{III/ δ +</sub>), while Au⁰ was considered to provide the most} active sites for oxidation of glycerol. The most active catalyst was found to be Au/TiO₂ prepared by DP, followed by chemical reduction using NaBH₄, while the

selectivity to glyceric acid was obtained over less active Au/TiO₂ (DP/calcined) catalyst. However, the turnover frequency (TOF) value of Au/C reported in their previous work [70] (1090 h⁻¹) was higher than TOF obtained for Au/TiO₂ catalyst prepared in similar way (178 h⁻¹) and the most active Au/TiO₂ (721 h⁻¹) (DP/NaBH₄), while the product distribution was similar in the studied cases. Thus, catalyst activity was demonstrated to be affected by the support.

Comparative catalytic studies of Au supported on Nb₂O₅, V₂O₅, Ta₂O₅, and Al₂O₃, TiO₂, C were performed [78]. Niobium oxide can reveal strong metal support interactions and is active in oxidation reactions [85]. Therefore, Au catalysts supported on group V metal oxides were tested in glycerol oxidation [78]. The reaction was conducted in the liquid-phase at NaOH/glycerol molar ratio equal to 2, at 60 and 90 °C, under 6 atm of oxygen. The main product of the reaction was glyceric acid in all studied cases. Results of this study have demonstrated that the highest conversion of glycerol was achieved over commercial Au/TiO₂, while among prepared catalysts, Au/Nb₂O₅ and Au/C demonstrated the highest glycerol conversion of 67 and 76 %, correspondingly. Moreover, the yield of glyceric acid was higher in case of niobium oxide supported gold.

Since Au/MgAl₂O₄ is a promising catalyst for gas-phase CO oxidation and liquid-phase ethanol oxidation to acetic acid [3, 4, 86], it was also investigated in liquid-phase glycerol oxidation. Selectivity was found to be correlated with the Al/Mg ratio in the support. An Al-rich surface gave the lowest C₃ product yield (glycerate and tartonate), while increasing of Mg fraction increased selectivity to C₃ products (60–70 %). Activity of the catalysts was influenced by amount of Au exposed. Therefore, catalytic behavior can be tuned by changing of spinel composition.

The relationship between carbon surface composition and Au/C catalyst performance in glycerol oxidation was studied in [87]. Carbon supports with different amounts of surface oxygenated groups were tested, while keeping their textural characteristics similar. The oxygen content on the surface had a strong influence on catalyst activity. A basic (oxygen-free) carbon support possesses a high density of π -electrons, which led to an increase in the reaction rate. However, the presence of surface functional groups did not affect the reaction selectivity. Total selectivity to glyceric acid and dihydroxyacetone was 80 %. Catalytic behavior of Au/C catalysts supported on multi-wall carbon nanotubes (CNT) and activated carbon (AC) was compared in [88]. Catalysts with similar metal loading and average Au particle size were found to have different selectivity to glyceric acid and gihydroxyacetone. A CNT-supported catalyst promoted dihydroxyacetone (60 %) formation due to preferential chemoselective orientation of glycerol for oxidation of secondary alcohol group. At the same conditions, reaction over Au/AC resulted mainly in formation of glyceric acid. More details of Au supported on multi-walled carbon nanotubes prepared by different methods evaluation were given in [82].

Gold catalysts supported on various carbonaceous materials were studied in the liquid-phase glycerol oxidation [89, 90]. Support structure affects the activity of Au particles, and then, activity and selectivity could be changed. In general, higher

support crystallinity and smaller Au particle size, promote catalyst activity and selectivity. Similar results in terms of crystallinity were obtained in [78]. Higher activity of catalysts on supports with higher crystallinity in case of Au/C was associated with higher dispersion of Au particles.

Mesoporous carbon xerogels (CX) were considered to be promising catalyst supports for Au-catalyzed glycerol oxidation to gleceric acid, dihydroxyacetone, and glyceric acid [91]. The pore size of the support was found to have a strong influence on product selectivity. Wide pores are favorable for dihydroxyacetone formation, while narrow pores enhanced glyceric acid formation. Since pore size of CX can be easily modified, the reaction selectivity can be controlled.

Carbon-supported Au proved to be the best catalysts in glycerol oxidation due to such properties as acid and base resistance, porosity and controlled surface chemistry, and a possibility of metal recovery by combustion of the support [92, 93]. The approach to improve Au/C performance in glycerol oxidation is the synthesis of carbon materials with adjusted textural characteristics, surface chemistry and mechanical strength.

2.3.5 Kinetic Observations and the Reaction Mechanism

The effect of oxygen pressure was evaluated and glycerol oxidation rate was found to be independent of oxygen pressure in the range from 4 to 10 bar [67], 1 to 6 bar [74], 1 to 8 bar [90]. The mechanism of glycerol oxidation reaction is considered to be oxidative dehydrogenation as described in [94, 95]. Zope et al. [82] have studied liquid-phase glycerol oxidation by using labeled oxygen and water. This study indicated that during glycerol oxidation, glyceraldehyde (HOCH₂CHOHCHO) is the reaction intermediate produced by the initial dehydrogenation of the primary alcohol of glycerol. The base-catalyzed rapid interconversion of glyceraldehyde to dihydroxyacetone (HOCH₂COCH₂OH) during the oxidation reaction is involving more than two labeled oxygen atoms from water in the product. Molecular oxygen was found to play an indirect role during oxidation by forming hydrogen peroxide followed by hydroxide species formation. Oxygen activation follows formation and dissociation of hydrogen peroxide according to the reaction sequence:

$$O_2 * + H_2O * \rightarrow OOH * + HO *$$
(2.1)

$$OOH * + H_2O* \rightarrow H_2O_2 * + HO*$$

$$(2.2)$$

$$HO * + e^- \leftrightarrow HO^- + *$$
 (2.3)

Moreover, the presence of adsorbed hydroxide species could lower the energy barrier for the C–H bond activation of alkoxide intermediate to form the aldehyde. The increasing of pH results in higher glycerol conversion and decreasing of activation energy to 5–12 kJ/mol [82, 90] compared to 50 kJ/mol [67] at lower pH.

References

- 1. N. Yoneda, S. Kusano, M. Yasui, P. Pujado, S. Wilcher, Appl. Catal. A 221, 253 (2001)
- R. Sakamuri, Esters, organic in Kirk-Othmer Encyclopedia of chemical technology, online version on Wiley Inter Science. DOI: 10.1002/0471238961.05192005200121.a01.pub2
- C.H. Christensen, B. Jørgensen, J. Rass-Hansen, K. Egeblad, R. Madsen, S.K. Klitgaard, S.M. Hansen, M.R. Hansen, H.C. Andersen, A. Riisager, Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. 45, 4648 (2006)
- 4. B. Jørgensen, S.E. Christiansen, M.L.D. Thomsen, C.H. Christensen, J. Catal. 251, 332 (2007)
- 5. X. Li, E. Iglesia, Chem. Eur. J. 13, 9324 (2007)
- 6. T. Mallat, A. Baiker, Chem. Rev. 104, 3037 (2004)
- 7. B. Jørgensen, S.B. Kristensen, A.J. Kunov-Kruse, R. Fehrmann, C.H. Christensen, A. Riisager, Top. Catal. **52**, 253 (2009)
- 8. C. Della Pina, E. Falletta, L. Prati, M. Rossi, Chem. Soc. Rev. 37, 2077 (2008)
- 9. A. Corma, H. Garcia, Chem. Soc. Rev. 37, 2096 (2008)
- 10. A.S.K. Hashmi, Chem. Rev. 107, 3180 (2007)
- 11. A.S.K. Hashmi, G.J. Hutchings, Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. 45, 7896 (2006)
- O.A. Simakova, V.I. Sobolev, KYu. Koltunov, B. Campo, A.-R. Leino, K. Kords, D.Yu. Murzin, ChemCatChem 2, 1535 (2010)
- 13. V.I. Sobolev, O.A. Simakova, K.Y. Koltunov, ChemCatChem 3, 1422 (2011)
- 14. Y. Guan, E.J.M. Hensen, Appl. Catal. A **361**, 49 (2009)
- 15. P. Verdeguer, N. Merat, A. Gaset, J. Mol. Catal. 85, 327 (1993)
- P. Vinke, H.E. van Dam, H. van Bekkum, in *New Developments in Selective Oxidation*, ed. by G. Centi, F. Trifiro (Elsevier, New York, 1990), p. 147
- 17. W. Partenheimer, V. Grushin, Adv. Synth. Catal. 343, 102 (2001)
- 18. O.C. Navarro, A.C. Canos, S.I. Chornet, Top. Catal. 52, 304 (2009)
- E. Taarning, I.S. Nielsen, K. Egeblad, R. Madsen, C.H. Christensen, ChemSusChem 1, 75 (2008)
- Y.Y. Gorbanev, S.K. Klitgaard, J.M. Woodley, C.H. Christensen, A. Riisager, ChemSusChem 2, 672 (2009)
- 21. O. Casanova, S. Iborra, A. Corma, ChemSusChem 2, 1138 (2009)
- 22. S.E. Davis, L.R. Houk, E.C. Tamargo, A.K. Datye, R.J. Davis, Catal. Tod. 160, 55 (2011)
- 23. N. Kumar Gupta, S. Nishimura, A. Takagaki, K. Ebitani, Green Chem. 13, 824 (2011)
- 24. B.N. Zope, S.E. Davis, R.J. Davis Top Catal 55, 24 (2012).
- T. Pasini, M. Piccinini, M. Blosi, R. Bonelli, S. Albonetti, N. Dimitratos, J.A. Lopez-Sanchez, M. Sankar, Q. He, C.J. Kiely, G.C. Hutchings, F. Canavi, Green Chem. 13, 2091 (2011)
- 26. S.E. Davis, B.N. Zope, R.J. Davis, Green Chem. 14, 143 (2012)
- 27. K. Weissermel, H.J. Arpe, Industrial Organic Chemistry (VCH-Wiley, Weinheim, 1997), p. 225
- 28. O. Casanova, S. Iborra, A. Corma, J. Catal. 265, 109 (2009)
- 29. A. Corma, S. Ibora, A. Velty, Chem. Rev. 107, 2411 (2007)
- 30. C. Baatz, U. Prüe. Catal. Today 122, 325 (2007)
- 31. Y. Önal, S. Schimpf, P. Claus, J. Catal. 223, 122 (2004)
- 32. U. Prüe, M. Herrmann, C. Baatz, N. Decker, Appl. Catal. A 406, 89 (2011).
- 33. P. Beltrame, M. Comotti, C. Della Pina, M. Rossi, Appl. Catal. A 297, 1 (2006)
- 34. A. Mirescu, H. Berndt, A. Martin, U. Prüe, Appl. Catal. A 317, 204 (2007)
- 35. C. Baatz, N. Thielecke, U. Prüe, Appl. Catal. B 70, 653.
- 36. C. Baatz, U. Prüe, J. Catal. 249, 34 (2007)
- 37. T. Ishida, S. Okamoto, R. Makiyama, M. Haruta, Appl. Catal. A 353, 243 (2009)
- 38. H. Okatsu, N. Kinoshita, T. Akita, T. Ishida, M. Haruta, Appl. Catal. A 369, 8 (2009)
- 39. T. Ishida, H. Watanabe, T. Bebeko, T. Akita, M. Haruta, Appl. Catal. A 377, 42 (2010)
- 40. T. Benkó, A. Beck, O. Geszti, R. Katona, A. Tungler, K. Frey, L. Guczi, Z. Schay, Appl. Catal. A 388, 31 (2010)
- 41. R. Saliger, N. Decker, U. Prüe, Appl. Catal. B 102, 584 (2011).
- 42. A. Mirescu, U. Prüe, Appl. Catal. B 70 (2007) 644

- 43. B. Kusema, B.C. Campo, P. Maki-Arvela, T. Salmi, D.Yu. Murzin, Appl. Catal. A **386**, 101 (2010)
- 44. B. Kusema, J.-P. Mikkola, D.Yu. Murzin, Catal Sci & Technol 2, 423 (2012)
- 45. E. Smolentseva, B.T. Kusema, S. Beloshapkin, M. Estrada, E. Vargas, D.Yu. Murzin, F. Castillon, S. Fuentes, A. Simakov, Appl. Catal. A 392, 69–79 (2011)
- 46. O.A. Simakova, B.T. Kusema, B.C. Campo, A.-R. Leino, K. Kordas, V. Pitchon, P. Mäki-Arvela, D.Yu. Murzin, J. Phys. Chem. C 115, 1036 (2011)
- 47. B.T. Kusema, B.C. Campo, O.A. Simakova, A.-R. Leino, K. Kordas, P. Mäki-Arvela, D.Yu. Murzin, ChemCatChem 3, 1789 (2011)
- 48. L.-F. Gutierrez, S. Hamoudi, K. Belkacemi, Appl. Catal. A 402, 94 (2011)
- 49. F. Kawamura, M. Miyachi, S. Kaway, J. Wood Sci. 44, 47 (1998)
- 50. P. Eklund, A. Lindholm, J.-P. Mikkola, A. Smeds, R. Lehtilä, R. Sjöholm, Org. Lett. 5, 491 (2003)
- 51. H. Markus, A.J. Plomp, T. Sandberg, V. Nieminen, J.H. Bitter, D.Yu. Murzin, J. Mol. Catal. A. **274**, 42 (2007)
- 52. O.A. Simakova, E.V. Murzina, P. Mäki-Arvela, A.-R. Leino, B.C. Campo, K. Kordas, S. Willför, T. Salmi, D.Yu. Murzin, J. Catal. **282**, 54 (2011)
- O.A. Simakova, E. Smolentseva, M. Estrada, E.V. Murzina, S. Willför, A.V. Simakov, D.Yu. Murzin, J. Catal. 291, 95 (2012)
- 54. G. Li Manni, G. Barone, D. Duca, D.Yu. Murzin, J. Phys. Org. Chem. 23, 141 (2010)
- 55. A. Prestianni, F. Ferrante, O. Simakova, D. Duca, D.Yu. Murzin, J (Mol, Catal, 2012). (submitted)
- 56. Z. Martinez-Ramirez, S.A. Jimenez-Lam, L.C. Fierro-Gonzalez, J. Mol. Catal. A 344, 47 (2011)
- 57. O.A. Simakova, E.V. Murzina, J. Wärnå, D.Yu. Murzin (2012) (submitted).
- O.A. Simakova, E.V. Murzina, A.-R. Leino, P. Mäki-Arvela, D.Yu. Murzin, Catal. Lett. 142, 1011 (2012)
- 59. S. Carrettin, P. McMorn, P. Johnston, K. Griffin, G.J. Hutchings, Chem. Commun. 696, 24 (2002).
- S. Carrettin, P. McMorn, P. Johnston, K. Griffin, C.J. Kiely, G.J. Hutchings, Phys. Chem. Chem. Phys. 5, 1329 (2003)
- 61. L. Prati, M. Rossi, J. Catal. 176, 552 (1998)
- 62. C. Bianchi, F. Porta, L. Prati, M. Rossi, Top. Catal. 13, 231 (2000)
- 63. S. Biella, L. Prati, M. Rossi, Inorg. Chem. Acta 349, 253 (2003)
- 64. C. Bianchi, S. Biella, A. Gervasini, L. Prati, M. Rossi, Catal. Lett. 85, 91 (2003)
- 65. F. Porta, L. Prati, J. Catal. 224, 397 (2004)
- M. Sankar, N. Dimitratos, D.W. Knight, A.F. Careley, R. Tiruvalam, C.J. Kiely, D. Thomas, G.J. Hutchings, ChemSusChem 2(12), 1145 (2009)
- 67. S. Demirel-Gülen, M. Lucas, P. Claus, Catal. Today 102-103, 166 (2005)
- 68. L. Guczi, Catal. Today 53, (2005) 53 and cited therein references.
- 69. M. Chen, D. Kumar, C.W. Yi, D.W. Goodman, Science 310, 291 (2005)
- 70. C.L. Bianchi, P. Canton, N. Dimitratos, F. Porta, L. Prati, Catal. Today 102-103, 203 (2005)
- 71. D. Wang, A. Villa, F. Porta, D. Su, L. Prati, Chem. Commun. (2006) 1956.
- 72. N. Dimitratos, C. Messi, F. Porta, L. Prati, A. Villa, J. Mol. Catal. A 256, 21 (2006)
- 73. W.C. Ketchie, M. Murayama, R.J. Davis, Top. Catal. 44, 307 (2007)
- 74. W.C. Ketchie, Y.-L. Fang, M.S. Wong, M. Murayama, R.J. Davis, J. Catal. 250, 94 (2007)
- 75. S. Demirel, K. Lehnert, M. Lucas, P. Claus, Appl. Catal. B 70, 637 (2007)
- 76. L. Prati, A. Villa, F. Porta, Di Mang, D. Su. Catal. Today 122, 386 (2007)
- 77. W.C. Ketchie, M. Murayama, R.J. Davis, J. Catal. 250, 264 (2007)
- 78. N. Dimitratos, A. Villa, L. Prati, Catal. Lett. 133, 334 (2009)
- S.D. Pollington, D.I. Enache, P. Landon, S. Meenakshisundaram, N. Dimitratos, A. Wagland, G.J. Hutchings, E.H. Stitt, Catal. Today 145, 169 (2009)
- 80. B.N. Zope, D.D. Hibbitts, M. Neurock, R.J. Davis, Science 330, 74 (2010)
- 81. I. Sobczak, K. Jagodzinska, M. Ziolek, Catal. Today 158, 121 (2010)
- E.G. Rodrigues, S.A.C. Carabineiro, J.J. Delgado, X. Chen, M.F.R. Pereira, J.J.M. Órfão, J. Catal. 285, 83 (2012)

- 83. S. Demirel, P. Kern, M. Lucas, P. Claus, Catal. Today 122, 292 (2007)
- 84. N. Dimitratos, A. Villa, C.L. Bianchi, L. Prati, M. Makkee, Appl. Catal. A 311, 185 (2006)
- 85. I. Nowak, M. Ziolek, Chem. Rev. 99, 3603 (1999)
- 86. W.C. Li, M. Comotti, A.H. Lu, F. Schüth, Chem. Commun. 1772 (2006) .
- 87. E.G. Rodrigues, M.F.R. Pereira, J.J. Delgado, X. Chen, J.J.M. Órfão, J. Catal. 281, 119 (2011)
- E.G. Rodrigues, M.F.R. Pereira, J.J. Delgado, X. Chen, J.J.M. Órfão, Catal. Commun. 16, 64 (2011)
- 89. S. Gil, L. Muñoza, L. Sanchez-Silva, A. Romero, J.L. Valverde, Chem. Eng. J. 172, 418 (2011)
- S. Gil, M. Marchena, L. Sánches-Silva, A. Romero, P. Sánchez, J.L. Valverde, Chem. Eng. J. 178, 423 (2011)
- 91. E.G. Rodrigues, M.F.R. Pereira, J.J.M. Órfão, Appl. Catal. B 115-116, 1 (2012)
- 92. G. Rodríguez-Reinoso, Carbon 36, 159 (1998)
- 93. P. Serp, M. Corrias, P. Kalck, Appl. Catal. A 253, 337 (2003)
- 94. J.W. Nicoletti, G. Whitesides, J. Phys. Chem. 93, 759 (1989)
- 95. M. Besson, P. Gallezot, Catal. Today 57, 127 (2000)
- 96. A.V. Tokarev, E.V. Murzina, J.-P. Mikkola, J. Kuusisto, L.M. Kustov, D.Yu. Murzin, Chem. Eng. J. **134**, 153 (2007)

Chapter 3 Acetalization

Glycerol can be transformed to value-added chemicals via acetalization reaction. Glycerol formal (GF) is a mixture of two cyclic ethers: 5-hydroxy-1,3-dioxane and 4-hydroxymethyl-1,3-dioxolane (60:40) (Scheme 3.1). Acetalization of glycerol with formaldehyde can be catalyzed by homogeneous acids, such as H_2SO_4 [1, 2]. However, this approach leads to the reactor corrosion and waste of acid. An alternative way is to use a reusable catalyst for the required acidity.

In [3] heterogeneous Brønsted acid (zeolites and resins), Lewis acid (homogeneous catalyst based on gold salts), and a reusable gold complex were used in glycerol acetalization. The best result (94 % of yield) was achieved over a Lewis acid gold catalyst (AuCl₃). The reaction was performed at mild temperature (80– 100 °C) using trioxane as a source of formaldehyde and dioxane as a solvent.



Scheme 3.1 Synthesis of glycerol formal (GF) using trioxane as source of formaldehyde. Reprinted from Ref. [3]. Copyright © 2010, with permission from Elsevier

References

- 1. J. Wang, X. Shen, R. Chi, Faming Zhuanli Shenging Gongkai Shuomingshu CN101525329 (2009) A 20090909
- 2. S. Radi, H.B. Lazrek, Bull. Kor. Chem. Soc. 23, 437 (2002)
- 3. V.R. Ruiz, A. Velty, L.L. Santos, A. Leyva-Perez, M.J. Sabater, S. Iborra, A. Corma, J. Catal. **271**, 351 (2010)

O. A. Simakova et al., *Biomass Processing over Gold Catalysts*, SpringerBriefs in Molecular Science, DOI: 10.1007/978-3-319-00906-3_3, © The Author(s) 2013

Chapter 4 N-Alkylation

Development of synthesis of fine chemicals and active pharmaceutical compounds requires improving of procedures for alcohol activation for nucleophilic substitution. In general, activation of alcohols can be performed by addition of either bases or acids. However, an alternative pathway involves oxidation of alcohols to corresponding ketones or aldehydes, which have wider reactivity than alcohols. Carbonyl compounds or their derivatives could be subsequently reacted to form various chemicals. The main reactions employing alcohol oxidation as an activation process are described in [1]: (a) condensation with amine, resulting in imine formation, and reduction to a different amine, (b) alkene formation and reduction to alkane, (c) enolization, electrophilic trap, and reduction to functionalized alcohol.

The redox steps of these reactions ("borrowing hydrogen") can be performed over catalysts effective in the reversible dehydrogenation of alcohols. There have been several attempts to apply gold catalysts well known for high selectivity in oxidation of alcohols [2] and hydrogenation of aldehydes, ketones, and imines [3]. Therefore, as a model reaction, alkylation of aniline by benzyl alcohol (Scheme 4.1) was studied over various gold catalysts (Au/TiO₂ [4–6], MgO [7], hydroxyapatite [8]). Gold-catalyzed alkylation of amines by alcohols under continuous operation mode was demonstrated in [9]. The reaction was performed under aerobic conditions, without addition of a base. In [10], the wide range of gold catalysts were tested in the N-alkylation of aniline with benzyl alcohol to produce a secondary amine. Selectivity to the secondary amine was found to depend on the type of support. Gold on ZrO₂ exhibited the highest catalytic performance and afforded 94 % selectivity to the secondary amine. This performance was attributed to surface hydroxyl groups on zirconia, which played important roles in the deprotonation of the alcohol in the alcohol dehydrogenation step, as the adsorption sites of aniline, and as the proton sources in the hydrogen transfer step.

Since certain alcohols can be derived from renewable feedstocks, this strategy can be considered as a biomass valorization approach. For example, the terpenes myrtenol and carveol, which are extracted from biomass, are widely used in the



Scheme 4.1 Model reaction: alkylation of aniline by benzyl alcohol. Reproduced from Ref. [9] with permission of The Royal Society of Chemistry



Scheme 4.2 Schematic view of the one-pot alcohols amination

development of new medicines. A prospective one-pot method for the production of complicated amines consists of three steps: (i) the dehydrogenation of alcohol to aldehyde, (ii) the condensation of aldehyde with primary amine to form imine via a hemiaminal intermediate, and (iii) the transfer of hydrogen to produce secondary amine (Scheme 4.2). In this reaction pathway, hydrogen generated by the step (i) can be used for step (iii), so that neither O_2 nor H_2 is required for the alcohol oxidation/dehydrogenation or hydrogenation of imine. In addition, water is the only by-product, similar to the *N*-alkylation of aniline with benzyl alcohol to produce secondary amine described in [10].



Scheme 4.3 Schematic view of the one-pot myrtenol amination by aniline

4 N-Alkylation

Amination of naturally occurring myrtenol and carveol with aniline to the corresponding amines over heterogeneous Au, Au–Pd, and Pd catalysts was studied in [11]. Myrtenol and carveol are used as model alcohol compounds with corresponding primary and secondary –OH groups (Scheme 4.3). The desired product is amine formed due to selective hydrogenation of imine, while keeping the double bond in the terpene structure. The selectivity of desired product depends on catalyst nanostructure, active component composition, and support. The activity and selectivity of the Au, Au–Pd, and Pd catalysts supported on ZrO₂, MgO, Al₂O₃, CeO₂, La₂O₃ were tested in the liquid phase at 500–900 kPa nitrogen pressure in temperature region 100–180 °C. The product distribution and conversion were shown to depend strongly on active metal component composition. Similar to results reported in [10], the most active and selective catalyst was found to be Au/ZrO₂. Zirconia supported catalyst that enables to transform myrtenol to unsaturated amines and imines at conversion of 95 % after 3 h at 180 °C and pressure of 900 kPa.

References

- 1. M.H.S.A. Hamid, P.A. Slatford, J.M.J. Williams, Adv. Synth. Catal. 349, 1555 (2007)
- 2. C. Della Pina, E. Falletta, L. Prati, M. Rossi, Chem. Soc. Rev. 37, 2077 (2008)
- 3. L. McEwan, M. Julius, S. Roberts, J.C.Q. Fletcher, Gold Bull. 43, 298 (2010)
- 4. T. Ishida, N. Kawakita, T. Akita, M. Haruta, Gold Bull. 42, 267 (2009)
- 5. S. Kegnaes, J. Mielby, U.V. Mentzel, C.H. Christensen, A. Riisager, Green Chem. 12, 1437 (2010)
- 6. L. He, X.-B. Lou, J. Ni, Y.-M. Liu, Y. Cao, H.-Y- He, K.-N. Fan, Chem—Eur. J. 16, 13965 (2010)
- 7. A. Corma, T. Rodenas, M.J. Sabater, Chem-Eur. J. 16, 254 (2010)
- 8. H. Sun, F.Z. Su, J. Ni, Y. Cao, H.Y. He, K.N. Fan, Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. 48, 4390 (2009)
- N. Zotova, F.J. Roberts, G.H. kelsall, A.S. Jessiman, K.Hellgardt, K.K. Hii, Green Chem. 14, 226 (2012)
- 10. T. Ishida, R. Takamura, T. Takei, T. Akita, M. Haruta, Appl. Catal. A 413–414, 261 (2012)
- Y.S. Demidova, I.L. Simakova, M. Estrada, E.V. Suslov, K.P. Volcho, N.F. Salakhutdinov, A.V. Simakov, D. Yu. Murzin, One-pot myrtenol amination over Au nanoparticles supported on different metal oxides. Appl. Catal. A (accepted). doi: 10.1016/j.apcata.2013.06.013

Chapter 5 Selective Hydrogenation Reactions

The direct hydrogenation of aldehydes (such as maleic anhydride) over copper chromite can be performed efficiently [1]. However, because of the toxicity of chromium an alternative is desirable.

Selective hydrogenation of succinic anhydride (SAN) over gold catalysts was studied in [2]. Au/TiO₂ catalysts demonstrated higher activity (TOF of 104–158 mol_{GBL} × h⁻¹ × mol_{Me}⁻¹) than previously reported for Cu (TOF of 1.5 mol_{GBL} × h⁻¹ × mol_{Me}⁻¹) and noble metal catalysts (TOF of 1.5–153 mol-_{GBL} × h⁻¹ × mol_{Me}⁻¹) in SAN hydrogenation, resulting in 97 % selectivity at 97 % conversion. Synthesis of GBL is the result of one carbonyl group hydrogenation, while further addition of hydrogen results in subsequent formation of BD and THF. Catalyst activity can be improved by using bimetallic Au–Pt/TiO₂ catalyst. Moreover, due to high selectivity toward GBL, it is possible to perform one-pot synthesis of pyrrolidone and pyrrolidone derivatives starting from GBL and ammonia or phenyl-amine (Scheme 5.1). The synthesis performed in water



Scheme 5.1 The reaction pathway of hydrogenation and dehydration of succinic anhydride (SAN). Reprinted from Ref. [2], Copyright © 2008, with permission from Elsevier

under 120 bar, at 250 °C and substrate to gold molar ratio 700 mol/mol resulted in 80 % yield of pyrrolidones with 100 % selectivity for 10 h. The one-pot synthesis of phenylpyrrolidone was also performed with the yield of 52 %, while at extended reaction time phenylpyrrolidone was further hydrogenated to form phenylpyrrolidine.

References

- 1. G.L. Castiglioni, A. Vaccari, G. Fierro, M. Inversi, M. Lo Jacono, G. Minelli, I. Pettiti, P. Porta, M. Gazzano, Appl. Catal. A **123**, 123 (1995)
- 2. G. Budroni, A. Corma, J. Catal. 257, 403 (2008)

Chapter 6 Double Bond Oxidation Reactions

Many homogeneous and heterogeneous catalysts were applied in the selective oxidation of α -pinene. A search for heterogeneous catalysts using green oxidants resulted in attempts to apply gold catalysts [1, 2]. In [1], oxidation of α -pinene was performed in the liquid phase at mild conditions (1 atm, 70 °C) and led to the formation of verbenol, verbenone, α -pinene oxide, and alkyl-pinene peroxide (Scheme 6.1). The effect of the solvent on catalyst activity was studied, and the highest conversion was demonstrated in the case when the substrate was dissolved in acetonitrile. The activity and selectivity of titania-supported Au, Cu, and bimetallic Au catalysts were also evaluated. The most active and selective catalyst toward verbenone formation among the tested materials was Au-Cu/TiO₂ catalyst prepared by deposition-precipitation with urea. The mechanism of the reaction described in [2] illustrates that alkoxy and alkyl-peroxy radicals were formed at the interface between the metal particles and the support via the adsorption of alkyl peroxide in the first step. In the second step, the produced radicals could react with α -pinene adsorbed on the metal surface, resulting in the formation of allyl and alkyl-pinene peroxy radical intermediates. In the final step, the products epoxide formed via the same pathway as well as verbenol and verbenone could be directly produced through by the decomposition of the intermediates and followed by the radical transformations.

Another reported study [1] was focused on α -pinene oxide synthesis, since campholenic aldehyde derived from rearrangement of α -pinene oxide is a valuable intermediate for manufacturing sandalwood-like fragrances [3, 4]. Gold supported on periodic mesoporous organosilicas, namely MCM-41, MSU, and SBA-15 ordered mesoporous silicas incorporated with bridging disulfide-ionic liquid moieties was applied in α -pinene oxide synthesis. Catalysts with the smallest Au particles (ca. 2 nm) exhibited the highest activity and selectivity to α -pinene oxide.



Scheme 6.1 Selective oxidation of α -pinene over gold nanoparticles (GNPs) in the presence of hydrogen peroxide. Reprinted from Ref. [1], Copyright © 2011, with permission from Elsevier

References

- N. Yu, Y. Ding, A.-Y. Lo, S.-J. Huang, P.-H. Wu, C. Liu, D. Yin, Z. Fu, D. Yin, C.-T. Hung, Z. Lei, S.-B. Liu, Microporous. Mesoporous. Mater. 143, 426 (2011)
- 2. S. Ajaikumar, J. Ahlkvist, W. Larsson, A. Shchukarev, A.-R. Leino, K. Kordas, J.-P. Mikkola, Appl. Catal. A **392**, 11 (2011)
- 3. S.A. Firmenich, European Patent 155, 591 (1988)
- 4. G. Orloff, B. Winter, C. Fehr, in *Perfumes Art Sciences and Technology*, ed. by P. Muller, D. Lamparsky (Elsevier, New York, 1991)

Chapter 7 Isomerization Reactions

Despite that history of catalysis by gold started ca. 30 years ago, there are only few reports on isomerization reactions over supported gold. Some isomerizations include double bond migration in allylbenzene [1], skeletal rearrangements of propylene oxide to acetone [2], and cycloisomerization of γ -acetylinic carboxylic acids [3]. Among them there are two examples of biomass-derived compounds (linoleic acid and α -pinene) transformed by selective isomerization.

7.1 Isomerization of Linoleic Acid

An industrial method to synthesize conjugated linoleic acid (CLA) isomers comprises utilization of alkali metal and an organic solvent, which has drawbacks from ecological and economical point of view. These problems can be solved by utilizing heterogeneous catalysis. However, for successful reaction performance, preadsorption of hydrogen on the catalyst surface is needed. Thus, application of traditional catalysts (e.g., ruthenium) is a challenge due to hydrogenation of the unsaturated acid to produce saturated acid [4]. Nevertheless, utilization of ruthenium catalysts was found to be effective in [5], since no hydrogen pretreatment was needed.

Linoleic acid isomerization (Scheme 7.1) over gold catalysts on different supports was evaluated for the first time in [6]. The reaction was conducted at 150 $^{\circ}$ C, under a nitrogen flow. The desired isomers were obtained over gold on carbon with 100 % of selectivity.

7.2 Isomerization of α**-Pinene**

Industrial production of camphene starting from α -pinene is performed in the liquid phase at 150–170 °C over titania catalysts activated in situ by sulfuric acid [7]. The reaction rate is low and the yield of camphene is 35–50 %.



Scheme 7.1 Isomerization of linoleic acid to biologically active conjugated linoleic acid isomers (CLAs). Reprinted from Ref. [6], Copyright © 2008, with permission from Elsevier



Scheme 7.2 Mechanism of α -pinene isomerization over acid catalysts. Reprinted from Ref. [8], Copyright © 2010, with permission from Elsevier

Camphene is formed from α -pinene via alkyl group migration to a neighboring carbon (Wagner-Meerwein rearrangement) (Scheme 7.2). For the first time, this reaction was performed over gold catalysts at 190–210 °C under continuous operation mode using a solution of the reagent in *n*-octane as the initial reaction mixture and hydrogen or nitrogen as a carrier gas in [8]. Utilization of 2.2 wt% Au/Al₂O₃ catalysts resulted in an increase of camphene yield up to 65 %, while the selectivity to camphene was 60–80 % at 100 % conversion of α -pinene. The reaction rate was found to be first-order with respect to α -pinene, and the rate constant was estimated to be 3–6 s⁻¹. High activity of gold in this reaction was hypothetically

attributed to the presence of cationic Au^+ species acting as Lewis acid sites, playing the key role in Wagner-Meerwein rearrangement. Moreover, it is possible to regenerate spent gold catalyst by treatment in an oxidative atmosphere.

Since this approach provides a possibility to perform the reaction over a solid reusable catalyst, thus avoiding the use of corrosive sulfuric acid while improving the camphene yield, it can be considered attractive from a practical point of view.

References

- V.V. Smirnov, S.A. Nikolaev, G.P. Murav'eva, L.A. Tyurina, A.Y. Vasil'kov, Kinet. Catal. 48, 265 (2007)
- 2. A. Fasi, I. Palinco, K. Hernadi, I. Kirisci, Catal. Lett. 81, 237 (2002)
- 3. F. Neatu, P.Y. Toulic, V. Michelet, V. Parvulescu, Pure Appl. Chem. 81, 2387 (2009)
- A. Bernas, N. Kumar, P. Mäki-Arvela, E. Laine, B. Holmbom, T. Salmi, D.Yu. Murzin, Chem. Commun. 10, 1142 (2002)
- 5. A. Philippaerts, S. Goossens, W. Vermandel, M. Tromp, S. Turner, J. Geboers, G. Van Tendeloo, P.A. Jacobs, B.F. Sels, ChemSusChem 4, 757 (2011)
- 6. O.A. Simakova, A.-R. Leino, B. Campo, P. Mäki-Arvela, K. Kordas, J.-P. Mikkola, D.Yu. Murzin, Catal. Today 150, 32 (2010)
- 7. K.A.D. Swift, Top. Catal. 27, 143 (2004)
- I.L. Simakova, Y.S. Solkina, B.L. Moroz, O.A. Simakova, S.I. Reshetnikov, I.P. Prosvirin, V.I. Bukhtiyarov, V.N. Parmon, D.Y. Murzin, Appl. Catal. A 385, 136 (2010)

Chapter 8 Gold Catalysts Stability

In general, long-term stability of catalysts is required for industrial applications. One of the most important advantages with respect to gold catalysts is their stability in oxidizing atmospheres. Catalyst deactivation can be caused, however, by other reasons, such as catalyst surface reconstruction, leaching of the active phase, strong adsorption of organic molecules and poisoning by inorganic compounds. Despite large efforts to explore catalysis by gold for many applications, reusability of gold catalysts and origin of deactivation were investigated for only a few reactions.

Long-term stability of gold catalysts in carbohydrate oxidation reactions was confirmed in [1-3, 5, 6, 13, 14]. However, carbon-supported gold catalysts used for glucose oxidation exhibited 50 % activity loss after 4 reaction runs primarily because of the severe leaching [14]. In contrast to carbon-supported catalysts, gold supported on metal oxides has excellent performance in carbohydrate oxidation. Thus, Au/TiO₂ has demonstrated no activity loss after 17 runs in the same reaction in [5]. Likewise, no activity (or selectivity) decrease in glucose oxidation over Au/Al₂O₃ was observed after 10 runs [5]. Continuous-flow liquid-phase oxidation of glucose was for the first time shown in [13], confirming that alumina-supported gold catalysts did not have any loss of activity and selectivity for 70 days. Gold-catalyzed glucose oxidation is therefore a promising alternative to the existing industrial approach based on a biotechnological process involving extensive separation/purification steps. Robustness of supported gold catalysts in the selective oxidation of other carbohydrates, such as maltose, lactose, arabinose and galactose, was also observed [1–3], while the reaction was performed for 3 h.

Selective oxidation of alcohols and polyalcohols over gold catalysts was investigated extensively, although details about catalyst stability are often omitted. In gas-phase ethanol oxidation under continuous operation, deactivation of gold catalysts was observed at temperatures below 220 °C. Ethanol conversion decreased from 50 % to 30 % within 1 h, while the activity was completely restored by calcination in an oxygen atmosphere at 400 °C [4]. Carbon-supported gold catalysts were shown to be more active and selective in glycerol oxidation compared to metal oxide supported catalysts at the same reaction conditions [9, 10]. A slight decrease of Au/C, Nb₂O₅ activity in glycerol selective oxidation was reported in [8, 11]. Gold catalysts demonstrated long-term stability in glycerol oxidation performed in a continuous fixed-bed reactor [15], with a Au/TiO₂ catalyst operating more than 50 h on stream. However, inhibition of the catalyst activity was attributed to the strong adsorption of ketone intermediates and products of ketone condensation in [16], which could be found in biomass-derived feedstocks. It is important to note that the data obtained in the laboratory tests are not sufficient yet for scaling up the catalysts and the process to an industrial application level.

Reusability of gold catalysts in α -pinene isomerization was investigated in [12]. The deactivated catalyst contained the carbonaceous deposits that may block the catalyst surface. Calcination in oxygen flow at 650 °C to eliminate coke deposits resulted in almost complete catalyst regeneration (see Fig. 8.1). Moreover, no gold particles sintering during catalyst regeneration procedure was observed. Further investigation of gold catalyst (2.2 wt. % Au/Al₂O₃) stability in α -pinene isomerization revealed the dependence of catalyst deactivation on the inlet concentration of the substrate varied in the range of 0.4 – 20 vol. %. In particular, the catalyst deactivation was negligible at α -pinene inlet concentration of 0.4 vol. %, and no selectivity decline towards camphene (65 %) with time-on-stream was observed [17].

For other reactions, deactivation could be much more prominent. For example, gold catalysts deactivated in the selective oxidation of the lignan HMR [7]. Consecutive reaction runs with addition of the fresh catalyst (Fig. 8.2) clearly demonstrated the increase of the catalyst activity after such addition, which suggested that decline of activity could be due to presence of strongly adsorbed product and impurities in the substrate. Other factors, such as catalyst leaching and gold particle agglomeration, could also explain the decline in catalyst activity, while their impact was minor. Calcination in an oxidizing atmosphere was the most successful approach for regeneration, although the activity was still rather low due to incomplete combustion of the organic compounds on the catalyst surface. The regeneration procedure by combustion of organic deposits is, however, challenging due to the possibility of surface gold atoms for catalysis.







Although the long-term stability of gold catalysts is an important issue, it should be emphasized that it has not been studied thoroughly. The few examples available in the literature do not provide a consistent picture of deactivation. Excellent stability of gold catalysts in carbohydrate oxidation reactions makes gold a potential catalyst for industrial application. However, in some cases, the regeneration of gold catalysts is challenging and more efforts are needed to make an industrial process feasible.

References

- E.V. Murzina, A.V. Tokarev, K. Kordas, H. Karhu, J.-P. Mikkola, D.Yu. Murzin, Catal. Today 131, 385 (2008)
- 2. A. Mirescu, U. Prüße, Appl. Catal. B 70 644 (2007)
- B. Kusema, B.C. Campo, P. Maki-Arvela, T. Salmi, D.Yu. Murzin, Appl. Catal. A 386, 101 (2010)
- O.A. Simakova, V.I. Sobolev, KYu. Koltunov, B. Campo, A.-R. Leino, K. Kords, D.Yu. Murzin, ChemCatChem 2, 1535 (2010)
- 5. U. Prüße, M. Herrmann, C. Baatz, N. Decker, Appl. Catal. A 406 (2011) 89
- 6. A. Mirescu, H. Berndt, A. Martin, U. Prüße. Appl. Catal. A 317, 204 (2007)
- O.A. Simakova, E.V. Murzina, A.-R. Leino, P. Mäki-Arvela, D.Yu. Murzin, Catal. Lett. 142, 1011 (2012)
- 8. L. Prati, M. Rossi, J. Catal. 176, 552 (1998)
- 9. S. Demirel-Gülen, M. Lucas, P. Claus, Catal. Today 102-103, 166 (2005)
- 10. S. Demirel, K. Lehnert, M. Lucas, P. Claus, Appl. Catal. B 70, 637 (2007)
- 11. I. Sobczak, K. Jagodzinska, M. Ziolek, Catal. Today 158, 121 (2010)
- I.L. Simakova, Y.S. Solkina, B.L. Moroz, O.A. Simakova, S.I. Reshetnikov, I.P. Prosvirin, V.I. Bukhtiyarov, V.N. Parmon, D.Yu. Murzin, Appl. Catal. A 385, 136 (2010)
- 13. N. Thielecke, M. Aytemir, U. Prüße, Catal. Tod. 121 (2007) 115
- 14. S. Biella, G.L. Castiglioni, C. Fumagalli, L. Prati, M. Rossi, Catal. Today 72, 43 (2002)
- 15. B.N. Zope, R.J. Davis, Top. Catal. 52, 269 (2009)
- 16. B.N. Zope, R.J. Davis, Green Chem. 13, 3484 (2011)
- Y. Solkina, S.I. Reshetnikov, M. Estrada, A. Simakov, D.Yu. Murzin, I.L. Simakova, Chem. Eng. J. 176–177, 42 (2011)

Chapter 9 Summary

Growing interest for biomass valorization approaches in the recent years has led to an increase of research related to the application of gold catalysts in the transformation of biomass-derived compounds. Gold catalysts have demonstrated outstanding performance in a number of reactions. Applications of gold as a catalyst have several advantages such as stability under oxidative atmosphere, high selectivity toward products of partial oxidation and hydrogenation, as well as acetalization and isomerization. Moreover, gold catalysts allow operation at mild and therefore environmentally friendly conditions, using molecular oxygen as an oxidant, lower pressure and temperatures, and in some cases water as a solvent. More efforts should be however devoted to elucidating long-term stability of gold catalysts and in case of deactivation, development of efficient catalyst regeneration methods. Due to a synergetic effect, bimetallic gold catalysts in some cases have higher activity. Thus, addition of such metals, as copper could increase the process profitability.

While valorization of the most abundant feedstocks such as glycerol, carbohydrates and their derivatives was studied extensively, other processes still needed to be developed. Synthesis of fine chemicals from biomass extractives is one of the developing fields for catalysis by gold. Unique properties of gold as a catalyst are under intensive investigation, which will result in growing application of these catalysts in a variety of reactions in general, and in particular, in biomass-derived compounds transformations.

Index

A

Acetalization, 5, 7, 33, 51 Aerobic oxidation, 11, 18 Arabinonic acid, 18, 19 Au particle size, 6, 20, 23, 25, 27, 28 Au-Pd catalysts, 19, 22

B

Biomass, 1–4, 7, 22, 35, 43, 48, 51 Biomass-derived compounds, 2, 5, 7, 43, 51 Biorefineries, 1 Biorenewable feedstocks, 1 Borrowing hydrogen, 7, 35

С

Carbohydrates, 1, 3, 20, 47, 51 Catalytic conversion, 1 Conjugated linoleic acids (CLAs), 5, 44

D

D-galactose, 3, 20 *D*-glucose, 3, 16–18

E Ethanol, 11–13, 27, 47

F

Fatty acids, 4 FDCA, 3, 14, 15

G

Galactonic acid, 3, 20 Glyceric acid, 23–28 Glycerol, 5, 22–28, 47, 48, 51 Gold catalysts, 1, 6, 7, 11–16, 20–23, 26, 27, 35, 36, 41, 43, 44

H

HMF, 3, 14–16 Hydrogenation, 1, 3, 4, 7, 35, 39, 43, 51

I Isomerizations, 11, 13, 17, 19, 22, 23, 28

K

Kinetic, 11, 13, 17, 19, 22, 23, 28

L

L-arabinose, 3 Lignans, 4, 20–22, 48, 49 Linoleic acid, 4, 5, 43, 44

Ν

N-alkylation, 35, 36 Nanosized gold particles, 6

0

Oxomatairesinol (oxoMAT), 4, 21

O. A. Simakova et al., *Biomass Processing over Gold Catalysts*, SpringerBriefs in Molecular Science, DOI: 10.1007/978-3-319-00906-3, © The Author(s) 2013

Р

α-pinene, 5, 41–44, 48

S

Selective oxidation, 1, 3, 5, 6, 11, 12, 14, 16–18, 20, 23–55, 41, 42, 47, 48 Solvent-free reaction, 12 Stability of catalysts, 47 Sugars, 3, 16, 18 **T** Terpenes, 5, 6, 35

W

Woody biomass, 3, 4